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CASE SUMMARY: 

PROCEDURAL POSTURE: After the 
Circuit Court for Miami-Dade 
County (Florida) denied defend
ant's motion to dismiss based on 
"stand your ground" immunity 
under §§ 776.013{3), 776 . 032, 
Fla. Stat. (2007), a jury con
victed defendant of manslaughter 
and aggravated assault. The trial 
court then denied defendant's 
post-trial motion to interview 
jurors . Defendant appealed. 

OVERVIEW: A bystander was killed 
during defendant's shoot-out with 
another man. Defendant claimed 
that he was not responsible be
cause he fired in response to a 
perceived threat from the other 
shooter. The appellate court 
found that the trial court com
plied with the procedure required 
for pre-trial motions alleging § 
776.032, Fla. Stat. immunity, and 
the denial of immunity was not 
reversible error . Further, de
fendant's request for juror in
terviews was properly denied. The 
evidence regarding information a 
caller provided regarding certain 
jurors was presented through the 
person who received the calls. 
Defendant proffered no direct 
evidence to support his claim that 
the jury was tainted. Among other 
elements, the trial court con
sidered the secondhand nature of 
the allegations, and the trial 
court's own direct and regular 
interactions with the jurors. 
Evidence of defendant's con
victed-felon status was admis-
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sible so that the jury could 
properly evaluate whether de
fendant's use of force was jus
tified . During trial, it became 
evident that to decide the 
self-defense issue, the jury 
should know that defendant's 
possession of the weapon was 
unlawful because he had a prior 
felony conviction. 

OUTCOME: The judgment was af
firmed. 

LexisNexis(R) Headnotes 

Criminal Law .rc Procedure > De
fenses > Self-Defense 
[ HNl ] see § 7 7 6. 013 ( 3) , F 1 a . stat . 
(2007). 

Criminal Law .rc Procedure > De
fenses > General overview 
Criminal Law .rc Procedure > De
fenses > Self-Defense 
[HN2] A person proving a defense 
under § 776.013(3), Fla. Stat. 
{2007} is immune from criminal 
prosecution under these circum
stances . § 776.032(1), Fla. Stat. 

criminal Law .rc Procedure > De
fenses > General OVerview 
Criminal Law .rc Procedure > De
fenses > Self-Defense 
Criminal Law&: Procedure> Ap.Peals 
> Standards or Review > General 
overview 
Criminal Law &: Procedure > Appeals 
> Standards of Review > De Novo 
Review > General Overview 

Evidence > Procedural Consider
ations > Burdens of Proof > Al
location 
[HN3] When a defendant invokes the 
§§ 776.013(3), 776.032(1), Fla. 
Stat. statutory immunity, the 
trial court must hold a pre-trial 
evidentiary hearing to determine 
if the preponderance of the ev
idence warrants immunity. At this 
stage, therefore, the trial court 
must weigh and decide factual 
disputes as to the defendant's use 
of force to determine whether to 
dismiss the case based on the 
immunity. The defendant bears the 
burden of proof on the issue of 
whether immunity attaches to his 
actions. On appeal, the trial 
court's legal conclusion is re
viewed de novo, but its findings 
of fact are presumed correct and 
can be reversed only if not 
supported by competent substan
tial evidence. 

Criminal Law & Procedure > JUries 
& JUrors > JU~ Deliberations > 
Juror Misconduct 
Criminal Law &: Procedure > Trials 
> Judicial Discretion 
Criminal Law .rc Procedure > Appeals 
> Standards or Review > General 
OVerview 
Criminal Law .rc Procedure> Appeals 
> Standards of Review > Sub
stantial Evidence > General 
Overview 
[HN4] Dealing with allegations of 
juror misconduct is within the 
discretion of the trial court. The 
trial court must determine 
whether the allegations relate to 
matters that inhere in the ver
dict, which cannot be probed, or 
are extrinsic to the verdict, for 
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which an inquiry may be made. If 
matters are extrinsic to the 
verdict, the trial court may 
either make an inquiry, or refuse 
to inquire because the allega
tions are "frivolous or incred
ible." A trial court has the 
discretion not to make an inquiry 
when it concludes that misconduct 
allegations are not credible. The 
trial court's decision not to 
conduct an inquiry survives ap
pellate review if it is supported 
by competent substantial evi
dence. 

Criminal Law lie Procedure> Appeals 
> Standards of Review > Abuse of 
Discretion > Evidence 
Evidence > Procedural Consider
ations > Rulings on Evidence 
[HN5] A trial court's ruling on 
the admissibility of evidence 
will not be disturbed absent an 
abuse of discretion. 

Evidence > Relevance > General 
Overview 
Evidence > Relevance > Confusion, 
Prejudice & Waste or Time 
Evidence > Relevance > Relevant 
Evidence 
[HN6J Evidence is admissible if 
relevant, and relevant evidence 
is evidence that relates to proof 
of a material fact. §§ 90.401, 
90.402 Fla. Stat. (2009). As a 
practical matter, generally any 
evidence introduced by the State 
during a criminal prosecution is 
prejudicial to a defendant. Thus, 
to determine whether relevant 
evidence should be excluded, 
Florida law requires a balancing 
test by the trial judge, and only 
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when the unfair prejudice sub
stantially outweighs the proba
tive value of the evidence must 
the evidence be excluded. 

Criminal Law lie Procedure > 
Criminal Offenses > Weapons > 
Possession > General overview 
Evidence> Relevance> Prior Acts, 
Crimes lie Wrongs 
[HN7] Collateral crime evidence, 
such as a defendant's previous 
felony conviction , should not be 
used where it cannot be tied to 
necessary proof in the case before 
the jury, because it risks 
prejudicing the jury regarding 
the defendant's propensities as a 
criminal. This is the reason for 
severing a charge of possession of 
a firearm from a convicted felon's 
other charges. 

Evidence > Relevance > Prior Acts, 
Crimes &: Wrongs 
[HN8] Evidence that is inextri
cably intertwined with the crimes 
charged is admissible where it is 
impossible to give a complete and 
intelligible account of the crime 
charged without referring to the 
other crime . Evidence is inex
tricably intertwined if the ev
idence is necessary to (1) ade
quately describe the deed, (2) 
provide an intelligent account of 
the crime(s) charged, (3) es
tablish the entire context out of 
which the charged crime (s) arose, 
or ( 4) adequately describe the 
events leading up to the charged 
crimes. But, even when inextri
cably intertwined, such evidence 
cannot become a feature of the 
trial because it unfairly dis-
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tracts the jury from the central 
issues in the case instead of 
providing the necessary context 
in evaluating the State's case. 

Criminal Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Justification 
Criminal Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Self-Defense 
[HN9) Justification for using 
deadly force in self defense, 
which includes the "stand your 
ground" defense, does not apply to 
a person who provokes the attack. 
§ 776 . 041(2) , Fla. Stat. (2007) . 
There are only two exceptions to 
this rule: (1) where there is no 
means of escape other than the use 
of deadly force, or (2) if the 
provoking person withdraws from 
physical contact or unequivocally 
indicates his desire to withdraw 
from the confrontation and the 
alleged victim continues or re
sumes the use of force. Moreover, 
the "stand your ground" law 
specifically requires that the 
person invoking the defense not be 
engaged in an unlawful activity. 
§ 776.013(3), Fla . stat. 

criminal Law &: Procedure > JUries 
&: J'urors > Province of Court &: JU.ry 
> General Overview 
Criminal Law &: Procedure > De

fenses > Self-Defense 
[HNlO) The question of self de
fense is ordinarily one for the 
jury. 

COUNSEL: Carlos J. Martinez, 
Public Defender, and Marti 
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Rothenberg, Assistant Public 
Defender, for appellant. 

Pamela Jo Bondi, Attorney Gen
eral, and Timothy R . M. Thomas, 
Assistant Attorney General, for 
appellee . 

JUDGES: Before RAMIREZ, SUAREZ , 
and ROTHENBERG, JJ. 

OPINION BY: RAMIREZ 

OPINl:ON 

RAMIREZ, J. 

Damon Darling appeals his 
conviction after a jury trial of 
manslaughter and aggravated as
sault. We affirm . 

On July 1, 2006, Leroy Larose 
drove to a Liberty City housing 
project to buy mar~Juana. He 
carried a revolver with him, 
because he previously had en
countered gun fire when visiting 
the area. He exited his vehicle 
toward the location where he 
intended to buy marijuana, but his 
source was not at the location. 
During his walk, he was confronted 
from afar by someone who inquired 
regarding his purpose. From afar, 
both parties escalated the con
flict by firing their weapons at 
each other. A bystander was killed 
during the shootout. Darling was 
later arrested, and went to trial 
before a jury on charges of: 
second degree murder of the by
stander, with manslaughter as a 
lesser included offense; and 
attempted second degree 
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[*21 murder of LaRose, with 
attempted manslaughter, aggra
vated assault and aggravated 
battery as lesser included of
fenses. 

The defense contended Darling 
was not responsible for the deadly 
shooting because he fired in 
response to a perceived threat 
from the other shooter. The de
fense moved for dismissal before 
the trial, based upon "stand your 
ground" inununi ty. The trial court 
denied the motion, and conse
quently Darling was tried for the 
offenses. After trial, the jury 
found Darling guilty of man
slaughter of the bystander, and 
aggravated assault of LaRose, and 
further, that he possessed a 

firearm in connection with the 
death of the bystander and dis
charged a firearm in connection 
with the aggravated assault. 

The day after the jury verdict, 
an anonymous caller phoned de
fense counsel's office, and 
claimed that two jurors, who had 
not disclosed in voir dire they 
knew each other, were overheard 
stating their intent to convict 
regardless of the evidence. De
fense counsel later received a 
second call, in which the caller 
identified himself and contended 
that he would testify to what he 
heard. Defense counsel filed a 
motion to interview the jurors, 
supported by an affidavit from his 
secretary who 



2012 Fla. App. LEXIS 3132, 

[*3] received the calls. The 
trial court denied the motion, 
together with defense's motion 
for new trial. 

Although the defendant raises 
numerous claims of trial court 
error on appeal, we only address 
the following issues: 1} denial of 
Darling's "stand your ground" 
motioni 2) denial of Darling's 
motion to interview jurors; and 3) 
admission of evidence regarding 
Darling's status as a convicted 
felon. 

The "stand your ground" immunity 

Under Florida law, [HNl} "[a) 
person who is not engaged in an 
unlawful activity and who is 
attacked in any other place where 
he or she has a right to be has no 
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duty to retreat and has the right 
to stand his or her ground and meet 
force with force, including 
deadly force if he or she rea
sonably believes it is necessary 
to do so to prevent death or great 
bodily harm to himself or herself 
or another or to prevent the 
commission of a forcible felony." 
§ 776.013(3), Fla. Stat. (2007). 
Additionally, [HN2] the person is 
immune from criminal prosecution 
under these circumstances. § 
776. 032 (1), Fla. Stat . (2007); 
Dennis v. state, 51 So. 3d 456, 462 
(Fla. 2010). 

[HN3] When the defendant in
vokes the statutory immunity, the 
trial court must hold a pre-trial 
evidentiary hearing to determine 
if 
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[*4] the preponderance of the 
evidence warrants immunity. See 
State v. Yaqubie, 51 So. 3d 474 , 
476 (Fla. 3d DCA 2010). At this 
stage, therefore, the trial court 
must weigh and decide factual 
disputes as to the defendant's use 
of force to determine whether to 
dismiss the case based on the 
immunity. Peterson v. State, 983 
So . 2d 27, 29 (Fla . 1st DCA 2008). 
The defendant bears the burden of 
proof on the issue of whether 
immunity attaches to his actions. 
Id. On appeal, the trial court's 
legal conclusion is reviewed de 
novo, but its findings of fact are 
presumed correct and can be re
versed only if not supported by 
competent substantial evidence. 

Page 7 
*; 37 Fla. L . \'leekly D 506 

Id. i see also Loredo v. State, 836 
So. 2d 1103, 1104 (Fla. 2d DCA 
2003) . 

In this case, the trial court 
complied with the procedure re
quired for pre-trial motions 
alleging immunity under section 
776.032. The trial court held an 
evidentiary hearing, considered 
the disputed issues of fact, and 
on the record, announced its 
findings that the preponderance 
of the evidence did not support 
immunity . The trial court's 
factual determinations were 
supported by substantial compe
tent evidence, and its legal 
conclusions were not erroneous. 
As a result, we reject Darling's 
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[*5] argument 
court's denial of 
reversible error. 

The juror interview 

the trial 
imrnuni ty was 

[HN4) "Dealing with allega
tions of juror misconduct is 
within the disc retion of the trial 
court . " Boyd v . State, 910 So. 2d 
167, 178 (Fla. 2005). The trial 
court must determine whether the 
allegations relate to matters 
that inhere in the verdict, which 
cannot be probed, or are extrinsic 
to the verdict, for which an 
inquiry may be made. Id.; Devaney 
v. State, 717 So. 2d 501, 502 (Fla. 
1998). If matters are extrinsic to 
the verdict, the trial court may 
either make an inquiry, or refuse 
to inquire because the allega-
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tions are "frivolous or incred
ible." Boyd, 910 So. 2d at 178 
{quoting Marshall v. State, 854 
So. 2d 1235, 1240 (Fla . 2003)). "A 
trial court has the discretion not 
to make an inquiry when it con
cludes that misconduct allega
tions are not credible . " Id. The 
trial court's decision not to 
conduct an inquiry survives ap
pellate review if it is supported 
by competent substantial evi
dence. Id. 

In this case, the trial court's 
conclusion is supported by com
petent substantial evidence , and 
thus, we conclude the trial court 
did not abuse its discretion in 
rejecting Darling's request for 
juror interviews. The 
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[*61 evidence regarding the 
information the caller provided 
was presented through the person 
who received the calls. The de
fendant never proffered any di
rect evidence in support of his 
contention that the jury was 
tainted. Among other elements, 
the trial court considered the 
secondhand nature of the alle
gations, and the trial court's own 
direct and regular interactions 
with the jurors. Thus, there was 
no error in denying the motion for 
juror interview. 

Convicted felon evidence 

[HN5] "A trial court's ruling 
on the admissibility of evidence 
will not be disturbed absent an 

abuse of discretion. 11 Alston v. 
State, 723 So. 2d 148, 156 (Fla. 
1998). [HN6] Evidence is admis
sible if relevant, and relevant 
evidence is evidence that relates 
to proof of a material fact. §§ 
90.401, .402 Fla. Stat . (2009); 
Alston, 723 So. 2d at 156. RAs a 
practical matter, generally any 
evidence introduced by the State 
during a criminal prosecution is 
prejudicial to a defendant." 
Wright v. State, 19 So. 3d 277, 296 
(Fla. 2009). Thus, to determine 

whether relevant evidence should 
be excluded, Florida law requires 
11 a balancing test by the trial 
judge," and "[o]nly when the 
unfair prejudice substantially 
outweighs the probative value of 



2012 Fla. App . LEXIS 3132, 

[*71 the evidence must the 
evidence be excluded." Alston, 
723 So. 2d at 156. 

[HN7] Collateral crime evi
dence, such as a defendant's 
previous felony conviction, 
should not be used where it cannot 
be tied to necessary proof in the 
case before the jury, because it 
risks prejudicing the jury re
garding the defendant's propen
sities as a criminal. See, e.g., 
Crossley v. State, 596 So. 2d 447, 
450 (Fla . 1992) . This is the 
reason for severing a charge of 
possession of a firearm from a 
convicted felon's other charges. 
See, e . g. , State v. Vazquez, 419 
So. 2d 1088 (Fla. 1982). 
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However, [HN8] "evidence that 
is inextricably intertwined with 
the crimes charged is admissible 

. where it is impossible to 
give a complete and intelligible 
account of the crime charged 
without referring to the other 
crime." Monestime v . State, 41 So . 
3d 1110, 1112 (Fla. 3d DCA 201 0) . 
"Evidence is inextricably in
tertwined if the evidence is 
necessary to (1) adequately de
scribe the deed, ( 2} provide an 
intelligent account of the 
crime{s) charged, (3} establish 
the entire context out of which 
the charged crime ( s) arose, or ( 4) 
adequately describe the events 
leading up to the charged crimes." 
Id. BUt 1 neven when inextricably 
intertwined/ 



2012 Fla. App. LEXIS 3132, 

[*8] such evidence cannot 
become a feature of the trial" 
because it unfairly distracts the 
jury from the central issues in 
the case instead of providing the 
necessary context in evaluating 
the State's case . Wright, 19 So. 
3d at 293. 

[HN9] Justification for using 
deadly force in self defense, 
which includes the "stand your 
ground 11 defense 1 does not apply to 
a person who provokes the attack. 
§ 776.041(2), Fla. Stat. (2007). 
There are only two exceptions to 
this rule: (1) where there is no 
means of escape other than the use 
of deadly force, or (2) if the 
provoking person withdraws from 
physical contact or unequivocally 
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indicates his desire to withdraw 
from the confrontation and the 
alleged victim continues or re
sumes the use of force. Id. 
Moreover I the n stand your ground II 
law specifically requires that 
the person invoking the defense 
"not [be] engaged in an unlawful 
activity." § 776.013 (3); see also 
Dorsey v. State, No. 4D09-1940, 74 
So. 3d521, 36Fla. L. WeeklyD2299 
(Fla. 4th DCA Oct . 19, 2011) 
(holding that possession of a 
firearm by a convicted felon 
qualifies as an unlawful activity 
within the 11 stand your ground u 

law) . [HNlO J The question of self 
defense is ordinarily one for the 
jury. Payton v. State, 200 So. 2d 
255, 256 (Fla. 3d DCA 1967); 



2012 Fla. App. LEXIS 3132, 

[*9] see also Liotta v. State, 
939 So . 2d 333, 334 (Fla. 4th DCA 
2006) . 

In this case, the trial court 
determined that evidence of 
Darling's convicted-felon status 
was admissible so that the jury 
could properly evaluate whether 
Darling's use of force was jus
tified under the circumstances. 
Although the trial court ~n~

tially and properly severed the 
charge of possession of weapon by 
a felon, subsequently, it became 
evident that to decide the issue 
of self-defense the jury should 
know that Darling • s possession of 
the weapon was not lawful because 
he had a prior felony conviction. 
The witnesses gave differing 
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accounts of how the shootout 
occurred and Darling's role in the 
shootout. Darling's possible 
unlawful possession of a firearm 
could be considered by the jury in 
determining the credibility of 
Darling's explanation . Addi
tionally, although referenced in 
closing argument, the evidence 
was not a central feature of the 
trial . 

For similar reasons, the 
stipulation regarding severance 
does not make erroneous the trial 
court's admission of the evidence 
regarding Darling's felony con
viction. The stipulation was made 
before trial. CircUmstances 
changed, when Darling • s presen
tation of his case affected 
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[*10] the State's ability to 
prove its case without reference 
to the felony conviction. The 
trial court crafted a framework 
for the presentation of Darling • s 
felony conviction in response to 
the State's efforts to adjust 
proof of its case. 

The trial court correctly 
balanced the prejudice to Darling 
against the evidence • s relevance. 
The State • s evidence suggested 
Darling was prepared with a 
weapon, in the event suspected 
efforts to end a previous dispute 
might go sour . Darling suggested 
he simply responded to LaRose's 
aggression in self-defense. The 

trial court could reasonably 
conclude that in light of these 
dueling explanations, the cir
cumstances under which Darling 
came to possess a weapon, in
cluding that he was legally 
prohibited from such possession 
in his daily life, were necessary 
to the jury's understanding . 
Thus, the trial court did not 
abuse its discretion in permit
ting the evidence. 

We affirm Darling's convic
tions , as the trial court's ac
tions did not result in reversible 
error. 

Affirmed. 
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LEXISNEXIS SUMMARY: 
The reason: a new law that purports to codify Florida's castle 

doctrine, but which critics say enshrines "shoot first, ask questions 
later" into Florida law instead. . . . on that day, Florida's new law 
goes into effect, designed to protect persons and property, authorizing 
the use of force including deadly force against an intruder or attacker 
in a dwelling, creating a presumption that a reasonable fear of death 
or great bodily harm exists under certain circumstances, and providing 
immunity from criminal prosecution or civil liability for using deadly 
force. . . . Even in jurisdictions that follow the "retreat to the wall" 
doctrine, exceptions exist "such as the 'castle doctrine, ' which allows 
a person in his own home to use deadly force in self- defense without 
first retreating even if a reasonably safe means of escape exists . ... 
A person who is not engaged in an unlawful activity and who is attacked 
in any other place where he has a right to be has no duty to retreat 
and has the right to stand his or her ground and meet force with force, 
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including deadly force if he or she reasonably believes it is necessary 
to do so to prevent death or great bodily harm to himself or another 
or to prevent the commission of a forcible felony .... 

TEXT: 
[*155] 

I. Introduction 

The suburban accountant heard scratching noises at his front door . 
nl In fear, he grabbed his .40-caliber handgun, opened the door, and 
shot the sixteen-year-old in the back. n2 He told police he thought 
the teenager was armed. n3 In actuality, the teenager and his friend 
were trying to tie fishing 
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[*1.56] line to door knockers as a prank. n4 The accountant pled guilty 
to a charge of manslaughter, "was sentenced to spend [fifty-two] 
weekends in the Palm Beach County Jail and ten years of probation.'' 
nS He "said he thinks about the [teenager's J death every day and regrets 
his action . " n6 This occurred in October of 2003. n7 Had it occurred 
after October 1, 2005, the case would not have been prosecuted. n8 The 
reason: a new law that purports to codify Florida's castle doctrine, 
but which critics say enshrines "shoot first, ask questions later" into 
Florida law instead. n9 

On October 1, 2005, people in Florida gained the right to stand their 
ground. nlO On that day, Florida's new law goes into effect, designed 
to protect persons and property, authorizing the use of force including 
deadly force against an intruder or attacker in a dwelling, creating 
a presumption that a reasonable fear of death or great bodily harm 
exists under certain circumstances, and providing immunity from 
criminal prosecution or civil liability for using deadly force. nll 
No longer do those in Florida have to retreat "to the wall" before 
meeting "force with force." nl2 The prospect of this looming change 
has ignited gun-control advocates and gun advocates alike. nl3 Will 
Florida become a modern Wild West, replete with ubiquitous gunfights 
played out by local Wyatt Earps and Wild Bill Hickoks, all in the name 
of self-defense? Some say yes . n14 Others say it is "no different from 
what most other states allow." nlS 
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[*157] 

This paper examines Florida's new law. Part II briefly discusses 
the theory behind justified homicide and the development of the 
doctrine of self-defense. Part III follows the origins of the American 
doctrine of the duty to retreat when faced with li£e-threatening force, 
as well as the eventual split between states that require retreat and 
states that permit a person to stand their ground. Part IV traces 
Florida law as the state developed exceptions to the general duty to 
retreat, and then discusses the new law. Finally, Part V anal yzes the 
vastly different reactions to the new law, compares the outcry to 
Florida's concealed carry law, and then analyzes whether the new law 
warrants such turmoil. 

II . Justified Homicide 

A. The Theory 

"A justified act is one that 'the law does not condemn, or even 
welcomes.'" nl6 While excuse defenses apply to specific defendants 
because they exculpate these individuals for their criminal conduct 
due to underlying disabilities and disorders, justification defenses 
exonerate those 11 Who perfonn ordinarily criminal conduct in special 
circumstances that render their behavior socially acceptabl e." nl7 
Morally, justifications and excuses are not equal. n1.8 Being justified 
is preferable to being excused, since a person who is justified commit s 
an act that, in the eyes of society, was not wrong . n19 Conversely, 
a person who is merely excused does commit a wrongful acti however, 
the actor is not blameworthy due to underlying circumstances. n20 

Even if accepted, does the concept of justif ication mean the action 
was right? One argument contends that "justified conduct is right 
rather than merely permissible.,. n21 If so, then the precepts of the 
criminal law prescribe actions that are ideali that is, no a l ternative 
is superior . n22 Conversely, others argue that the criminal law 
provides minimal standards, me aning it is possibl e to surpass the 
standards justification defenses set . n23 An example is when one who 
could act purs uant to the precepts of a justificat ion def ense nev 
ertheless 
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[*158] refrains from acting. n24 Yet another argument separates the 
"best conduct" from the "morally obligatory conduct." n25 

Self-defense is a justification defense. n26 It encompasses a 
complex area of law and of social morality that requires a complex 
theory of explanation. n27 Any offered theory must also account for 
four widely accepted limitations on the use of defensive force: 1} 
"force may be used only against an unlawful aggressor;" 2) "the use 
of force must be strictly necessary;" 3) "the amount of force must be 
proportional to the force being threatened;" and 4) "the attack must 
be inuninent." n28 Thus 1 the theories behind self-defense and, more 
generally1 justification defenses are complicated and unsettled . 

B. The Development of the Doctrine of Self-Defense 

There is generally no dispute that deadly force may be used in 
self-defense to protect oneself from death or serious bodily injury, 
and that the act is justifiable in certain situations. n29 Yet, this 
was not always the case. n30 Indeed, the doctrine of self-defense did 
not exist in medieval law, but slowly evolved as a modern doctrine . 
n31 ''From the beginning of the jurisdiction of the king' s courts over 
crime to the reign of Edward I. homicide could be justified only .. 
. in cases where the homicide was committed in execution of the law." 
n32 In all other cases, in other words , "homicide by misadventure, " 
the defendant was not justified. n33 Instead, he was convicted, his 
chattels were forfeited, and he was required to get the king•s pardon. 
n34 Since the chancellor signed the pardon in the king' s name, obtaining 
a pardon became 
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[*159) a mere formality, and the chancellor soon dispensed of such 
formality in the name of equity. n35 Additionally, the statute 24 Henry 
VIII. c. 5 was enacted and interpreted "as providing for acquittal 
without formal pardon." n36 This combination of statutory change and 
common law court decisions transformed the previously equitable 
defense into a legal one . n37 

Thus, two incarnations of self-defense exist at common law: 
justifiable self-defense and excusable self-defense. n38 The dis
tinction was once clearly recognized, but became blurred as various 
courts offered different interpretations. n39 Indeed, "traditional 
common law excused some of thes~ defendants under the doctrine of se 
defendendo, which has proven difficult to explain and justify." n40 
An important aspect of justifiable self-defense is that the innocent 
victim who is attacked must have a "reasonable and honest belief (that 
there is] imminent danger of death or grave bodily harm." n41 Even if 
some use of force may have been justified under the circumstances , the 
fact - finder may determine that the use of force was unreasonable. n42 
If so, 11 the defendant will not prevail.• n43 What constitutes a 
reasonable belief remains ambiguous. n44 

Generally, there are three standards of what constitutes "rea
sonable." n45 The majority view objectively examines "what a 
'reasonable person' or 'person of ordinary firmness' would have done 
in the defendant's situation. " n46 A few jurisdictions use a completely 
subjective standard of reasonableness, thereby focusing solely on the 
defendant's perception and foregoing the reasonable person analysis. 
n47 A third approach declines to expressly state 
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[*1601 whether an objective or subjective approach should be used, 
and holds "that the determination of the defendant's reasonableness 
in using physical force is for the jury as within its province as the 
trier of fact . " n48 Thus, the law of self-defense remains far from 
clear . Further complicating the matter is the so-called duty to 
retreat. 

III. The English Retreat to the Wall While the Americans Stand Their 
Ground 

A. The American Aversion to Retreating 

The duty to retreat derives from traditional English common law, 
which sought to produce a "society of civility 11 and retain control of 
quarrels between individuals. n49 In a threatening situation, one who 
sought to claim justifiable homicide had to prove both that he had 
retreated u to the wall" and that the homicide was necessary "in order 
to prevent his own death or serious bodily injury." n50 Indeed, so 
palpable was the fear that the right to defend oneself would mutate 
into the right to murder that the one accused of a homicide bore the 
burden of proving his innocence. n51 

In the United States of America, the traditional English duty to 
retreat survived in only a minority of states. n52 Americans rejected 
such English cowardice just as they rejected Englis h rule; thus, a 
majority of Americans gained the right to stand their groW1d and de f end 
themselves as their fledgling country gained its independence from 
England. n53 

A product of legal discourse, the no duty to retreat mentality 
spread westward. n54 In 1876 Ohio, the "true man" ethic emerged when 
James w. Erwin claimed self-defense after killing his son- in-law during 
a dispute over who had possession of a shed located between their homes. 
n55 "The deceased (son-in-law], with an ax on his shoulder, approached 
Erwin in a 
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[*16~] threatening manner.• n56 Erwin warned him not to enter and, 
when the son-in-law ignored the warning and approached, fatally shot 
him. n57 After he was convicted of murder in the second degree, Erwin 
appealed his conviction. n58 On appeal, Erwin claimed that the lower 
court erred in instructing the jury as to the law of self-defense. n59 
More specifically, Erwin argued that the court should not have followed 
the doctrine of "retreating to the wall." n60 The Supreme Court of Ohio 
held that: 

the law, out of tenderness for human life and the frailties of human 
nature, will not permit the taking of it to repel a mere trespass, or 
even to save life, where the assault is provoked; but a true man, who 
is without fault, is not obliged to fly from an assailant, who, by 
violence or surprise, maliciously seeks to take his life or do him 
enormous bodily harm. n61 

Thus, the court rejected the concept of a duty to retreat and instead 
focused on the necessity of the act in questioni that is, whether the 
defendant, a non-aggressor who was attacked, acted "with the necessity 
of taking life to save his own upon him." n62 

In Runyan v. State, n63 the Supreme Court of Indiana focused on what 
it called the "American mind." n64 John Runyan was convicted of 
manslaughter and appealed his conviction, alleging erroneous jury 
instructions . n65 Apparently, Runyan had traveled to cast his vote in 
the presidential election. n66 He had an altercation with a man named 
John Spell, who used threatening language. n67 
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[*162] Later that day, Runyan borrowed an acquaintance's pistol so 
he could defend himself in case he was attacked. n68 At night, Runyan 
traveled with some friends to get election news. n69 As he leaned 
against the side of a building, an assistant marshal of the town began 
to argue with him. n70 The assistant marshal then tried to push Henry 
Ray, Runyan's brother-in-law, out of the crowd. n71 As he turned away, 
Charles Pressnal rushed at Runyan and hit him a few times. n72 Runyan 
then drew a pistol from his coat pocket and shot Pressnal, who was 
mortally wounded and later died. n73 

The court held that "when a person, being without fault and in a 
place where he has a right to be, is violently assaulted, he may, without 
retreating, repel force by force, and if, in the reasonable exercise 
of his right of self-defence, his assailant is killed, he is jus
tifiable." n74 In so holding, the court noted that "the defendant was 
already standing practically against a wall." n75 The question of most 
import to the court was: "Did the defendant have reason to believe, 
and did he in fact believe, that what he did was necessary for the safety 
of his own life or to protect him from great bodily harm?" n76 Thus, 
these American courts used the age-old imagery of the defendant 
retreating to the wall not as a requisite to establish self-defense, 
but seemingly rather as a justification as to why the defendant needed 
to use deadly force at all. 

In Minnesota, "the wild and unsettled wilderness" of the location 
in which the defendant lived, along with the introduction of firearms, 
was used to establish that the trial court's charge upon the subject 
of escape or retreat was reversible error. n77 In State v. Gardner, 
n78 the defendant testified that he used his gun only to save his own 
life. n79 The Supreme Court of Minnesota acknowledged that the case 
presented some of the peculiarities of n frontier life." n80 Further, 
the court reasoned that "the doctrine of 'retreat to the wall' had its 
origin before the general introduction of guns. Justice demands that 
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[*163] its application have due regard to the present general use 
and to the type of firearms. • n81 In doing sor the court continued the 
mostly western theme of no duty to retreat. 

B. Some States Still Demand Retreat 

While the majority of the states embraced the no retreat phi
losophies of the "true man," n82 the "American mind, " n83 and the "wild 
and unsettled wilderness," n84 a minority of states still required a 
duty to retreat. n85 Those states rejected the "hip- pocket ethics of 
the Southwest " and chose to uphold the "peaceful though often dis
tasteful method of withdrawing to a place of safety." n86 

This adherence to the duty to retreat philosophy continues today 
in some states. n87 The Model Penal Code sides with these states and 
requires the actor using deadly force to believe such force is 
"necessary to protect himself against death, serious bodily injury, 
kidnapping or sexual intercourse compelled by force or threat." n88 
Additionally, the Model Penal Code includes a duty to retreat; that 
is, the actor is not justified in. using deadly force if 

the actor knows that he can avoid the necessity of using such force 
with complete safety by retreating or by surrendering possession of 
a thing to a person asserting a claim of right thereto or by complying 
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with a demand that he abstain from any action that he has no duty 
to take. n89 

Thus, the states continue to disagree about what constitutes 
justifiable use of deadly force in the name of self-defense. 

C. The Position of the United States Supreme Court 

With the states split on the issue of whether a defendant had a duty 
to retreat before claiming self-defense, the question came before the 
United States Supreme Court. n90 From 1893 to 1896, the Court, which 
today is most remembered for its Plessy v. Ferguson n91 decision, 
decided various cases involving self-defense. n92 Although they 
received little scholarly attention, an examination of these early 
Supreme Court self-defense cases may foster a better understanding of 
the hotly contested issues involved. n93 

First, in Beard v. United States, n94 the court heard the case of 
the three Jones brothers involved in an angry dispute with their uncle, 
Beard, over a cow. n95 The cow had been given to Edward, one of the 
brothers, after his mother's death. n96 However,Beard took possession 
of the cow as a condition to allowing Edward to live with him. n97 Edward 
left the Beard home a few years later, but returned with his brothers 
in an effort to reclaim the cow. n98 The Jones brothers took a shotgun 
with them, but the brothers were unsuccessful in their endeavor, as 
Beard prevented them from taking the cow and warned them not to return 
unless Edward's right to possess the cow was declared through legal 
proceedings. n99 The brothers, ignoring the warning, returned later 
that same day and again attempted to take the cow, but Mrs . 
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[*1651 Beard prevented them from doing so this time. nlOO Mr. Beard 
then returned from an errand, carrying a shotgun he normally took with 
him, and joined the group in his field, which was a distance from his 
dwelling. nlOl During this dispute, Will Jones approached Mr. Beard 
in a threatening manner and, when Jones continued toward him despite 
Beard 1 s warning him to stop, Beard hit him over the head with his gun . 
nl02 Jones's skull was crushed, and he died. n103 

The Court, in reviewing the case, decided that the trial court erred 
in instructing the jury that Beard did not have the right to use 
self-defense if he could have retreated safely. nl04 Indeed, the Court 
held that "the defendant was where he had a right to be" such that if 
he: 

did not provoke the assault and had at the time reasonable grounds 
to believe and in good faith believed, that the deceased intended to 
take his life or do him great bodily harm, he was not obl iged to retreat, 
nor to consider whether he could safely retreat, but was entitled to 
stand his ground and meet any attack made upon him with a deadly weapon, 
in such way and with such force as, under all the circumstances, he, 
at the moment, honestly believed, and had reasonable grounds to 
believe, was necessary to save his own life or to protect himself from 
great bodily injury. n105 

Thus, the United States Supreme Court seemed to endorse a no duty 
to retreat philosophy, at least when the defendant was on his own 
premises . However, a year later, the Court confused the issue. n106 
In Allen v. United States (Allen I), n107 a fourteen-year-old ado
lescent killed an eighteen-year-old teenager named Henson. n108 The 
facts, which were disputed, established either that Henson and his two 
friends attacked Allen and his friend with sticks, intending to kill 
them, or that Allen attacked Henson and Henson 1 s fr iends with a pistol. 
n109 

Following Allen's conviction, the Supreme Court eventually heard 
his case and reversed the conviction on the grounds that the jury had 
been erroneously instructed that one who claims self-defense "must be 
regarded as 
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[*166] exerc~s~ng the deliberation of a judge," an instruction the 
Court believed substituted "abstract conceptions for the actual facts 
of the particular case as they appeared to the defendant at the time." 
nllO 

The Supreme Court heard Allen's case again after he was convicted 
for the second time. nlll Again, the Court found reversible error, n112 
this time because the jury instructions precluded a claim of 
self-defense if the sticks and clubs used were not "deadly weapons." 
nll3 The Court reasoned that "when a fight is actually going on sticks 
and clubs may become weapons of a very deadly character . • nl14 Again, 
the Court reversed Allen's conviction. nll5 

Finally, the Court heard Allen's case for a third time in 189 6. n116 
This time the Court affirmed the conviction. nll 7 In doing so, the Court 
upheld a jury instruction that included language suggesting the 
defendant must "use all the means in his power otherwise to save his 
own life or prevent the intended harm, such as retreating as far as 
he can." n118 The Court distinguished prior cases in which it held the 
defendant had no duty to retreat, reasoning that those cases did not 
discuss a general duty to retreat instead of killing when attacked, 
because in the previous cases the defendants were upon their own 
property. nll9 ·Still, the Court "blurred the bright-line 'no duty to 
retreat' rule enunciated in Beard." n120 

In 1921, the Supreme Court decided the case of Brown v. United 
States. n121 Brown was convicted of murder in the second degree and 
the appellate court upheld the conviction. n122 The Supreme Court 
re-examined the evidence, which showed that Hermes , the deceased, had 
assaulted Brown twice with a Jmife and made threatening corrunents. nl23 
As a result, Brown 
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[*167J carried a pistol in his coat with him for protection. n124 
When Hermes indeed came toward him with a knife, Brown retreated to 
where his coat was lying, retrieved his pistol, and fired four shots, 
killing Hermes who had been striking at him. n125 The essential jury 
instructions stated that the one assaulted is always under a duty to 
retreat so long as he can do so safely. n126 

The Supreme Court declined to trace the ancient origins of retreat, 
deeming it 11 useless 11 to trace the law back that far, since 11 Concrete 
cases or illustrations stated in the early law in conditions very 
different from the present . . . have had a tendency to ossify into 
specific rules without much regard for reason." n127 Instead, the Court 
decided .. the failure to retreat is a circumstance to be considered with 
all the others in order to determine whether the defendant went farther 
than he was justified in doing; not a categorical proof of guilt. • n128 
The decision of the Court had been that nif a man reasonably believes 
that he is in immediate danger of death or grievous bodily harm . . 
. he may stand his ground" and lawfully defend himself. n129 stating 
that "detached reflection cannot be demanded in the presence of an 
uplifted knife," the Court upheld the "no duty to retreat" concept. 
n130 

These Supreme Court cases epitomize the difficulty, not only of 
trying to rationalize the killing of a human being in the purported 
defense of another human being, but of fairly and justly trying the 
accused in a court of law. Understanding the decisions themselves may 
also prove challenging and controversial. The Supreme Court cases 
remain persuasive authority for state courts that must decide issues 
of the common law duty to retreat in relation to self-defense. n131 
Some jurisdictions have embraced the concept of not retreating. n132 
Others remain wary, continuing their historical dislike of an ideal 
that typifies the "ethics of the duelist." n133 
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D. The "Castle Doctrine" Exception 

Even in jurisdictions that follow the "retreat to the wall" 
doctrine , exceptions exist nsuch as the 1 castle doctrine, 1 which allows 
a person in his own home to use deadly force in self-defense without 
first retreating even if a reasonably safe means of escape exists." 
n134 Therefore, regardless of whether a person is in a "duty to retreat" 
jurisdiction or a "stand your ground 11 jurisdiction, " the law i mposes 
no duty to retreat upon one who, free from faul t in bringi ng on a 
difficulty, is attacked at or in his or her own dwelling or home." n l 35 
One explanation for why the "castle doctrine" abrogates the necessity 
requirement of self-defense while in one 1 s own home is that "a person 
should not be required to face a possibly greater danger by retreatin g 
than he would if he remained inside the home.'' n136 Judge Cardozo 
expressed a second rationale when he stated that 

it is not now and never has been the law that a man assailed in his 
own dwelling is bound to retreat. If assailed there, he may stand his 
ground and resist the attack . He is unde r no duty t o take to the fields 
and the highways, a fugitive from his own home . n137 

The "castle doctrine, " however, sometimes provides more confusion, 
especially when the relative status of the parties becomes involved. 
n138 Jurisdictions disagree about whether the doctrine should apply 
to cohabitants , invited guests, or both. n139 For e xample, what happens 
if both the attacker and the innocent victim live in the same horne? 
Following the rationale of the '' castle doc trine," both parties would 
have an equal right to defend themselves against an attack, so the party 
forced to act in self-defense would not receive the benefit of t h e 
"castle doctrine." n140 
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Perhaps exacerbating the confusion is the close -- and often 
confused -- relationship between the 11 castle doctrine," an exception 
to the necessity requirement of self-defense, and the use of deadly 
force in defense of premises, which may be understood as an exception 
to the proportionality requirement of self-defense, which requires 
that deadly force not be excessive in relation to the harm threatened. 
n141 The defense of premises doctrine provides that where an aggressor 
is making an unlawful, felonious, or violent entry into a dwelling or 
other premises, a defender who is lawfully in or around his dwelling 
or other premises, may use deadly force against that intruder. nl42 
The use of deadly force is permissible even when the defender has not 
been threatened with death or serious bodily injury. nl43 Examples of 
laws that purport to allow the defense of premises are variously called 
11 Shoot the Burglar," "Make My Day," and "Shoot the Carjacker" laws . 
nl44 

The Model Penal Code incorporates a castle doctrine exception into 
its required duty to retreat. n145 It provides that an "actor is not 
obliged to retreat from his dwelling or place of work, unless he was 
the initial aggressor or is assailed in his place of work by another 
person whose place of work the actor knows it to be . " n146 The Model 
Penal Code traces its decision for its admittedly minority stance in 
adopting a duty to retreat to its decision to place "a high value on 
the preservation of life, n while reasoning that an actor who kills when 
he knows he can safely avoid such an action has no moral claim to 
exoneration. n147 As is the case with nearly all jurisdictions that 
adopted a duty 
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[*170] to retreat, the Model Penal Code likewise requires an initial 
aggressor to "retreat regardless of where he is threatened ." nl48 

IV. Florida 

A. The Old Law: Retreat 

Florida's self-defense law, before the new "Stand Your Ground" law 
was enacted, was a combination of statutory and common law. n149 A 
person was justified in the use of deadly force in self-defense "if 
he or she reasonably believed that such force was necessary to prevent 
inuninent death or great bodily harm." nlSO While the statute said 
nothing about a duty to retreat, Florida common law established the 
duty to "retreat to the wall" when one is attacked in a place outside 
of one's home. nlSl Indeed, it had long been acknowledged that "it is 
the duty of a party to avoid a difficulty which he has reason to believe 
is imminent, if he may do so without apparently exposing himsel f to 
death or great bodily harm." n152 

In Wilson v. State, n153 the Supreme Court of Florida addressed the 
issue of whether threats of violence by the deceased against the accused 
are admissible at trial. nl54 In deciding that such threats are 
admissible where the identity of the aggressor is in doubt ; that is, 
where no direct evidence establishes either the deceased or the accused 
as the assailant, the court stated it was 

not unmindful that one's home is the castle of defense for himself 
and his family, and that an assault upon it with an intent to i njure 
him, or any of them, may be met in the same way as an assault upon 
himself, or any of them, and that he may meet the assailant at 
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the threshold, and use the necessary force for his and their 
protection against the threatened invasion and harm. n155 

Wilson, then, hinted at a potential Florida "castle doctrine . " 
Later, in Pell v . State, n156 the Supreme Court of Florida declared 
that the duty to retreat must be qualified. nl57 Specifically, 

if a person is not the aggressor in a difficulty, and is viol ently 
assaulted on his own premises, he is not obliged to retreat in order 
to avoid the ·difficulty, but may stand his ground and use such force 
as may appear to him as a cautious and prudent man to be necessary to 
save his life or to save himself from grievous bodily harm. n158 

"While Pell involved a trespasser," nl59 thirty-six years later, 
in Hedges v. State, the Supreme Court of Florida held that Hedges, who 
had killed her paramour, was entitled to a jury instruction that 
included the rule of no duty to retreat in one's own home . nl60 In doing 
so, the court extended the application of the "castle doctrine" to 
include not only trespassing attackers, but also invitees. n161 Thus, 
Florida had apparently resolved one of the intricacies of the "castle 
doctrine;" namely , whether deadly force may be used justifiably against 
those invited onto the premises, as well as against mere intruders . 
n162 However, eighteen years later, the Supreme Court of Florida was 
confronted with another one of those intricacies when it heard State 
v . Bobbitt. n163 In that case, the issue was whether the "castle 
doctrine" extended to legal occupants of the same home. n164 In order 
to decide, the court had to settle a conflict between two district 
courts of appeal. n165 The First District Court of Appeal, the court 
of origin of the Bobbitt decision, held that the "castle doctrine" 
applied even where legal co-occupants are involved, whi l e the Fourth 
District Court of Appeal held in Conner v. State n166 that the "castle 
doctrine" does not apply 
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[*172] ~where the assailant and the victim are both legal occupants 
of the same horne. 11 n167 The court ruled in favor of the Fourth District 
and distinguished Hedges, reasoning that since Hedges's paramour was 
merely an invitee, when he commenced his attack upon her he lost his 
invitee status and became, in effect, a trespasser, thereby making the 
"castle doctrine" applicable. nl68 Conversely, in Bobbitt, both 
aggressor and victim were legal occupants of the same horne, giving both 
equal rights to their "castle . ~ n169 Thus, the distinction between when 
the 11 Castle doctrine" applied and when the circumstances demanded an 
absolute duty to retreat appeared to depend upon whether the intruder 
was a cotenant or invitee. n170 Justice Overton strongly dissented. 
n171 Baffled that the majority's opinion entitled a woman who killed 
her paramour in her horne to claim the benefit of the "castle doctrine ~ 

while simultaneously denying the benefit of the "castle doctrine" to 
a woman who killed her husband under similar circumstances, he proposed 
that the court adopt a modified "castle doctrine" when the assailant 
is an invitee, cotenant, or family member. n172 In an effort to 
acknowledge both the sanctity of human life and the sanctity of the 
home, the proposed instruction would impose a limited duty to retreat 
in such situations. nl73 

The Bobbitt decision proved problematic. As Justice overton s t ated, 
the decision "placed the wife in the same position as if the altercation 
had occurred in a public place.~ n174 The language of the majority 
opinion focused on the fact that both husband and wi f e had "equal rights 
to be in the 'castle' and neither had the legal right to eject the 
other . " n175 A troubling hypothetical then arises. What would happen 
if, for example, a nineteen-year-old daughter , who l ives with her 
father in his horne, kills him in response to an unprovoked attack? nl7 6 
Based upon the Bobbitt decision, the daughter should not be able to 
claim the privilege of non-retreat, since the father had better rights 
to the property. n177 Such a result "contravenes the intent of the 
decision. n n178 
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case law continued to shape Florida's "cas tle doctrine" exception 
to the duty to retreat. The castle itself was expanded in Redondo v. 
State. n179 In that case, the court revealed less sympathy for the life 
of the assailant when it held that the protected castle may include 
business or employment premises. n180 The Second District Court of 
Appeal tempered this approach when it combined the result of Redondo 
with the reasoning of Bobbitt. nl81 In Frazier v. State, n182 the court 
agreed that the "castle doctrine" protects persons in their place of 
employment as they lawfully engage in their occupation. n183 However, 
the twist in that case was that the attacker was a co-worker. n184 
Therefore, the court reasoned, both victim and assailant had an equal 
and lawful right to be in the place where their altercation occurred. 
nlBS Frazier was not entitled to the benefit of the "castle doctrine" 
instruction. n186 

Florida courts declined to include automobiles under the ncastle" 
umbrella . n187 In Baker v. State, n188 the defendant argued that he 
had no duty to retreat if he was attacked in his own automobile. n189 
In refusing to further extend the "castle doctrine" exception to the 
duty to retreat, the court reasoned that the very mobility of the 
automobile should have provided the defendant with a means of retreat 
from a self-defense confrontation and that "to carve out the exception 
... could seem to virtually eliminate the retreat obligation." n190 
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[*174] Unwilling to eliminate the duty to retreat, Florida continued 
to wade through its convoluted "castle doctrine" until the Supreme 
Court of Florida heard the case of Weiand v. State. n191 

Kathleen Weiand shot and killed her husband during a violent 
argument in their apartment. nl92 At trial, Weiand claimed self-defense 
and presented evidence of battered spouse syndrome. n193 A jury found 
Weiand guilty of second-degree murder. n194 The Supreme Court of 
Florida accepted the Second District Court of Appeal's certified 
question as to whether the court should recede from the Bobbitt 
decision. n195 In overruling Bobbitt, the court acknowledged it was 
joining a majority of jurisdictions that do not impose a duty to retreat 
from the home when a defendant uses deadly force in self-defense, so 
long as such force is necessary to prevent death or great bodily harm 
from a co-occupant. n196 The court reasoned that it would no longer 
rely on property law and possessory rights in determining when a duty 
to retreat exists, and that the decision represented sound public 
policy based upon known information about the victims of domestic 
violence. n197 In an attempt to curtail concerns that eliminating a 
duty to retreat might result in increased violence, the court chose 
Justice Overton's "middle ground" approach from Bobbitt. n198 Thus, 
there would no longer be a "duty to retreat from the residence before 
resorting to deadly force against a co-occupant or invitee if necessary 
to prevent death or great bodily harm, although there is a limited duty 
to retreat within the residence to the extent reasonably possible." 
nl99 

And so, it appeared that Weiand had resolved Florida's confused and 
unsettled law regarding the duty to retreat and the "castle doctrine . " 
n200 More recently, however, the issue of whether to extend the ncastle 
doctrine" privilege 
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[*1.75] to include temporary visitors or guests came before the Third 
District Court of Appeal. n201 The court declined to extend the castle 
doctrine privilege that far, afraid that granting such an extension 
would provide visitors with "innumerable castles" wherever the 
visitors were permitted to visit, which would in turn "encourage the 
use of deadly force." n202 Such a scenario, the court believed, was 
not what the supreme Court of Florida had in mind when it decided Weiand 
and thereby protected the value of human life . n203 

B. The New Law: Stand Your Ground 

Although it appeared the judiciary had finally settled Florida's 
duty to retreat and "castle doctrine" laws, on October 1, 2005, its 
decisions became obsolete, because on that day, Florida's new "Stand 
Your Ground" law went into effect. n204 Premised upon the concept that 
law-abiding people should be able to "protect themselves, their 
families, and others from intruders and attackers without fear of 
prosecution or civil action for acting in defense of themselves and 
othersr" the common-law "castle doctrine" that "declares that a 
person's horne is his or her castle," the "State constitution that 
guarantees the right of the people to bear arms in defense of 
themselves, • the ideal that "persons residing in or visiting this state 
have a right to expect to remain unmolested within their homes or 
vehiclesr" and that "no person or victim of crime should be required 
to surrender his or her personal safety to a criminal, nor should a 
person or victim be required to needlessly retreat in the face of 
intrusion or attack," the new legislative materi al creates two new 
sections of the Florida Statutes and amends two other sections. n205 

First, section 776.013 entitled "Home Protection; Use of Deadly 
Force; Presumption of Fear of Death or Great Bodi ly Harm" is newly 
created. n206 It establishes that: 

{ 1) A person is presumed to have held a reasonable fear of imminent 
peril of death or great bodily harm to himself or herself or another 
when using defensive force that is intended or likely to cause death 
or great bodily harm to another if: 
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(a) The person against whom the defensive force was used was in the 
process of unlawfully and forcefully entering, or had unlawfully and 
forcibly entered, a dwelling, residence, or occupied vehicle, or if 
that person had removed or was attempting to remove another against 
that person's will from the dwelling, residence, or occupied vehic le; 
and 

(b) The person who uses defensive force knew or had reason to believe 
that an unlawful and forcible entry or unlawful and forcible act was 
occurring or had occurred. n207 

There are certain situations in which the presumption will not 
apply. One such situation occurs if "the person against whom the 
defensive force is used has the right to be in or is a lawful resident 
of the dwelling, residence, or vehicle" and there is no "injunction 
for protection from domestic violence or a written pretrial supervis i on 
order of no contact against that person." n208 Another situation where 
the presumption will not apply is where the •person[] sought to be 
removed is a child or grandchild, or is otherwise in the lawful custody 
... of the person against whom the defensive force is used. w n209 
A third situation where the presumption will not apply is where "the 
person who uses defensive force is engaged in an unlawful activity." 
n210 Finally, the presumption does not apply if "the person agai ns t 
whom the defensive force is used is a law enforcement officer . . . 
who enters a dwelling, residence, or vehicle in the performance of his 
. . . official duties." n21l However, the officer must have identified 
himself in the manner prescribed by law, or the person using force must 
have known or reasonably should have known that t h e person ent ering 
was a law enforcement officer. n212 

Additionally, the new section establishes: 

A person who is not engaged in an unlawful activity and who is 
attacked in any other place where he has a right to be has no duty t o 
retreat and has the right to stand his or her ground and meet f orce 
with force, including deadly force if he or she reasonably bel i eves 
it is necessary to do so to prevent death or great bodily harm to h imself 
or another or to prevent the commission of a for cible felony . n2 13 
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[*177] In addition, a person attempting to unlawfully enter another 
"person's dwelling, residence, or occupied vehicle is presumed to be 
doing so with the intent to commit an unlawful act involving force or 
violence.u n214 

Sections 776. 012 and 776. 031 of the Florida Statutes were amended . 
n215 The former, which establishes when the use of force is justified 
when used in defense of a person, now includes the phrase "and does 
not have a duty to retreat," n216 while the latter, which establishes 
when the use of force is justified in defense of others, now includes 
the sentence: "A person does not have a duty to retreat if the person 
is in a place where he or she has a right to be ." n217 Additionally, 
a person may use deadly force in defense of self under the circumstances 
described in the newly amended section 776.012 . n218 Thus, the duty 
to retreat has been abrogated in Florida . 

V. The Effect 

A. The Reaction 

Even before the Florida House of Representatives passed the Florida 
Senate-approved bill , opinions on the new legislation emerged . n219 
According to the bill's sponsor, Representative Dennis Baxley, 
R-Ocala, the bill's purpose is to give law-abiding citizens more 
rights, specifically the right to "meet force with force, " since having 
a duty to retreat is "a good way to get shot in the back." n220 The 
bill's introduction followed an incident in North 
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[*178] Florida 1 where a seventy-seven-year-old man and his wife had 
been living in a mobile home beside their house, which Hurricane Ivan 
had damaged. n221 The man fired at a burglar/ killing him. n222 Once 
the bill passed the Senate unanimously, n223 the uproar continued as 
"conservatives cheered and liberals recoiled." n224 

Those who oppose the new law point out that Florida's law never 
required retreat if retreat would increase a person's chance of facing 
great bodily harm or death. n225 They voice concerns that the law is 
not age-specific or intent-specific, so many questions arise, such as 
whether a sixth-grader may justifiably retaliate against a bully or 
whether society can rely upon the judgment of a person who had been 
drinking in a bar and says he acted because he felt threatened. n226 
They say it is a "virtual license for vigilante justice," and that it 
would make it difficult to prosecute homicides resulting from gang 
activity. n227 

Although the law does not mention guns, legislators appeared to 
believe that the underlying issue was people's feelings on gun control. 
n228 The fact that Marion Hammer, a National Rifle Association (NRA) 
lobbyist, pushed the bill through the legislature helps support this 
assumption. n229 Because the law passed in Florida so emphatically, 
the NRA plans to ride their "big tailwind" and get similar laws passed 
across the nation. n230 
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B. Concealed Carry Redux? 

In 1987, Florida became the first state to streamline the process 
of obtaining a permit to carry a concealed weapon. n231 The same 
arguments arose then that have arisen now; namely, that the state will 
become a modern Wild West. n232 Interestingly, in the subsequent years, 
the state's violent crime rate decreased even as the number of weapons 
permits increased. n233 The reason for the decline remains unclear, 
although some experts claim the explanation lies in tougher laws like 
the 10-20-life and three strikes laws, as well as tougher sentencing 
guidelines for violent felons. n234 Others credit the country's 
economic upswing and demographics for the nationwide decline in violent 
crime, which paralleled Florida's decreased rate. n235 Gun advocates 
say that the increased number of guns in private hands is the reason 
for the national decline in violent crime. n236 However, gun control 
advocates disagree. n237 They point out that Massachusetts has one of 
the lowest rates of violent crime in the nation and also has strict 
gun control laws. n238 Also, even though Florida's violent crime rate 
is decreasing, Florida remains one of the most violent states in the 
nation. n239 Thus, with this new law, the same lines appear to be drawn. 
n240 The question then becomes whether these positions are realistic. 

While the question of whether statutes can deprive criminals of 
firearms has long been debated, "the relationship between the number 
of guns and the number of armed crimes" has received much recent 
attention. n241 One argument proclaims an inverse relationship between 
the number of people armed and the violent crime rate; that is, as the 
former increases, the latter decreases. n242 This argument relies on 
criminals being inherently logical. n243 
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[*180] Presumably, criminals "weigh the cost of committing a crime,. 
and will hesitate before attempting to victimize an armed individual . 
n244 Following this theory, thirty-three states are now "permitting 
law-abiding citizens to carry concealed weapons." n245 Supporters of 
Florida's new law propound the same argument. n246 

One study supported responsible ownership of guns after examining 
Canadian self-defense and comparing it to American self-defense. n247 
Another study refuted the commonly invoked image of people nobly 
defending their families at home when it found that defensive gun use 
more typically occurred outside of the home. n248 That study's results 
also suggested that hostile gun displays designed to frighten others 
inside the home may be more common than gun use in self-defense, with 
most hostile gun displays characterized as domestic violence directed 
against women. n249 Responding to fears that allowing defensive gun 
use may lead to vigilantism, another study determined that defensive 
gun use is more often used for self-protection rather than to punish 
criminals. n250 While homeowners may purchase guns for 
self-protection, the greater threat to those living in the home may 
come from other family members inside. n251 

Thus, the studies do not clearly link gun ownership and increased 
violent crime, and, similarly, they cannot definitively advocate for 
or against the concept of defensive gun use. 

VI. Conclusion 

Florida's new law specifically abrogates a duty to retreat. n252 
Additionally, it provides immunity from civil and criminal prose
cution, and creates a 
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[*181] presumption of fear of death or great bodily injury. n253 
Advocates of the new law laud it as a measure that provides the public 
with a means to better protect itself , as well as sends a message to 
criminals that the public will, with the full backing of this law, 
support anyone who chooses to stand his or her ground. n254 Opponents 
declare the new law "will return Florida to the days of the Wild West 

all but giving six million registered gun owners a license to kill 
in what is already one of the most violent states in America . " n255 

The battle over this new law resurrects past arguments regarding 
concealed carry laws, n256 and the continuing conflict over whether 
that law benefited or harmed Florida may foreshadow another chronic 
debate. The two laws appear irrevocably linked, since some claim the 
"Stand Your Ground" law will encourage more people to get con
cealed-carry permits, while others declare it will lead to a reduction 
in violent crime. n257 While it may be too soon to tell what effect 
the new law will have on the legal system, n258 it seems it is not too 
early for controversy and debate . 
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sanctity as a home for self defense purposes as in each instance the 
person attacked has a proprietary or near proprietary interest in the 
place where he is assaulted which is cloaked with a certain privacy 
protection; a person ought not be required, when attacked, to flee from 
such hallowed ground. Moreover, our normal solicitude for the life of 
the attacker is somewhat dampened when he chooses such historically 
protected premises on which to make h i s murderous assault . 

Id. 

n181 Frazier v. State, 681 So. 2d 824 , 825 (Fla . 2d Dist . Ct . App . 
1996). 

nl82 Id . at 824. 

n183 Id . at 825 . 

nl84 Id. 

n185 Id . 

n186 Frazier, 681 So. 2d at 825. 

n187 See Baker v. State , 506 So. 2d 1056, 1059 (Fla. 2d Dist . Ct. 
App . 1987) . 

n188 Id . at 1056. 
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n217 Act effective Oct. 1, 2005, ch . 2005-27, § 3, 2005 Fla. Laws 
1, 3 (amending FLA . STAT. § 776.031 (2004)). 

n218 Act effective Oct. 1, 2005, ch. 2005-27 , § 2, 2005 Fla. Laws 
1 , 3 {amending FLA. STAT . § 776.012 (2004)). Additionally, a person 
who justifiably uses force "is immune from criminal prosecution and 
civil action." Act effective Oct. 1, 2005, ch . 2005-27, § 4, 2005 Fla. 
Laws 1, 3-4 (to be codified at FLA . STAT. § 776 . 032). 

n219 See, e.g., Fred Grimm, Legislature Goes Gangsta with "Kill 
Bill," MIAMI HERALD, Apr. 5, 2005, at B1; Royse, supra note 15 . 

n220 Royse , supra note 15; Grimm, supra note 219 . 

n221 Rosica, supra note 11. 

n222 Id. Prosecutors did not file criminal charges against the North 
Florida man. Id. 

n223 Id. 

n224 Hinkle, supra note 11. 

n225 Stephen Majors, Opinions Mixed on Gun Law, BRADENTON HERALD, 
June 5, 2005, at 1C . 

n226 Shannon Colavecchio-Van Sickler, Will Deadly Force Law Open 
Door to Abuses?, ST . PETE. TIMES, Apr. 8, 2005, at 1A. 

n227 Armed and Dangerous : NRA-Backed Gun Bill Deadly for Florida, 
DAYTONA NEWS-J . , Mar . 14, 2005, at 04A. 

n228 Stephen Majors, House Divided Over Def ense Bill , BRADENTON 
HERALD, Apr. 5, 2005, at 2C . 

n229 Alan Gomez, House Passes NRA-Backed Gun Proposal; Bush to Sign, 
PALM BCH . POST, Apr. 6, 2005, at 1A; Manuel Roig-Franzia, Fla. Gun Law 
to Expand Leeway for Self-Defense; NRA to Promote Idea in Other States, 
WASH. POST, Apr. 26, 2005, at AOl (noting that Marion Hammer is a former 
NRA president) . 
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n230 Roig-Franzia, supra note 229. 

n231 Mark Schwed, Who's Packing Heat in Florida?, PALM BCH. POST, 
June 4, 2005, at 6D. 

n232 Jacqui Goddard, Florida Boosts Gun Rights, Igniting a Debate, 
CHRISTIAN SCI. MONITOR, May 10, 2005, at 2. 

n233 Schwed, supra note 231. 

n234 Id. 

n235 I d. 

n236 Id. 

n237 Id. 

n238 Schwed, supra note 231. 

n239 Id. In 2000, Florida was second only to Arizona in the rankings 
for the most violent state in the country. Id. In 2003, Florida remained 
second, this time behind only South Carolina. Roig-Franzia, supra note 
229. 

· n240 Goddard, supra note 232. 

n241 JOYCE LEE MALCOLM, GUNS AND VIOLENCE: THE ENGLISH EXPERIENCE 
2 (2002). 

n242 Id. 

n243 Id. 

n244 Id. 

n245 Id. 

n246 See Colavecchio-Van Sickler, supra note 226. 
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n247 Gary A. Mauser, Armed Self-Defense: The Canadian Case, 24 J. 
CRIM. JUST. 393, 404 (1996) (examining the frequency with which 
Canadians and Americans used firearms to protect against criminal 
violence and concluding that private ownership of firearms, coupled 
with moderate firearms regulations, is beneficial to society and may 
contribute significantly to public safety) . 

n248 Deborah Azrael & David Hemenway, 'In the Safety of Your Own 
Home': Results from a National Survey on Gun Use at Home, 50 SOC. SCI. 
& MED. 285, 289 (2000). 

n249 Id. at 290. 

n250 Tomislav Kovandzic et al., Defensive Gun Use: Vengeful 
Vigilante I~agery Versus Reality: Results from the National 
Self-Defense Survey, 26 J. CRIM. JUST. 251, 258 (1998). 

n251 Azrael & Hemenway, supra note 248, at 289. 

n252 See Act effective Oct. 1, 2005, ch. 2005- 27, 2005 Fla. Laws 1, 
available at 
http://election.dos .state.fl.us/laws/05laws/ch2005-027.pdf. 

n253 See Act effective Oct. 1, 2005, 
1, 3-4 (to be codified at FLA. STAT. 
1, 2005, ch. 2005-27, § 1, 2005 Fla. 
FLA. STAT. § 776 . 013). 

ch. 2005-27, § 4, 2005 Fla. Laws 
§ 776.032); Act effective oct . 

Laws 1, 1-3 (to be codified at 

n254 Colavecchio-Van Sickler, supra note 226. 

n255 Suzanne Goldenberg, Florida Backs Right to Shoot, GUARDIAN, 
Apr. 8, 2005, at 16 . 

n256 See Goddard, supra note 232, at 3. 

n257 Majors, supra note 225. 

n2SB Id. 
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CHAPTER 776 . 

CRIMES (Chs. 775-896) 
JUSTIFIABLE USE OF FORCE 

GO TO FLORIDA STATUTES ARCHIVE DIRECTORY 

Fla . Stat. § 776.013 (2012) 

§ 776.013. Home protection; use of deadly force; presumption of fear 
of death or great bodily harm 

( 1) A person is presumed to have held a reasonabl e fear of imminent 
peril of death or great bodily harm to himself or herself or another 
when using defensive force that is intended or likely to cause death 
or great bodily harm to another if: 

{a) The person agai nst whom the defensive force was used was in 
the process of unlawfully and forcefully entering, or had unlawfully 
and forcibly entered, a dwelling, residence, or occupied vehicle, or 
if that. person had removed or was attempting to remove another against 
that person's will from the dwelling, residence , or occupied vehicle; 
and 

{b) The person who uses defensive force knew or had reason to 
believe that an unlawful and forcible entry or unlawful and forcible 
act was occurring or had occurred. 

(2) The presumption set forth in subsection (1) does not apply if: 

(a) The person against whom the defensive force is used has the 
right to be in or is a lawful resident of the dwelling, residence, or 
vehicle, such as an owner, lessee, or titleholder, and ther e is not 
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an injunction for protection from domestic violence or a written 
pretrial supervision order of no contact against that person; or 

(b) The person or persons sought to be r~noved is a child or 
grandchild, or is otherwise in the lawful custody or under the lawful 
guardianship of, the person against whom the defensive force is used; 
or 

(c) The person who uses defensive force is engaged in an unlawful 
activity or is using the dwelling, residence, or occupied vehicle to 
further an unlawful activity; or 

(d) The person against whom the defensive force is used is a law 
enforcement officer, as defined ins . 943.10(14), who enters or 
attempts to enter a dwelling, residence, or vehicle in the performance 
of his or her official duties and the officer identified himself or 
herself in accordance with any applicable law or the person using force 
knew or reasonably should have known that the person entering or 
attempting to enter was a law enforcement officer. 

(3) A person who is not engaged in an unlawful activity and who is 
attacked in any other place where he or she has a right to be has no 
duty to retreat and has the right to stand his or her ground and meet 
force with force, including deadly force if he or she reasonably 
believes it is necessary to do so to prevent death or great bodily harm 
to himself or herself or another or to prevent the commission of a 
forcible felony. 

(4) A person who unlawfully and by force enters or attempts to enter 
a person's dwelling, residence, or occupied vehicle is presumed to be 
doing so with the intent to commit an unlawful act involving force or 
violence. 

(5} As used in this section, the term: 

(a} "Dwelling" means a building or conveyance of any kind, 
including any attached porch, whether the building or conveyance is 
temporary or permanent, mobile or immobile, which has a roof over it, 
including a tent, and is designed to be occupied by people lodging 
therein at night. 

(b) "Residence" means a dwelling in which a person resides either 
temporarily or permanently or is visiting as an invited guest. 

(c) "Vehicle" means a conveyance of any kind, whether or not 
motorized, which is designed to transport people or property. 

HISTORY: S. 1, ch. 2005-27. 

NOTES: 



Page 3 
Fla. Stat. § 776.013 

FLORIDA STATUTES REFERENCES 

Chapter 776. Justifiable Use of Force, F.S. § 776.012. Use of force 
in defense of person . 

Chapter 776. Justifiable Use of Force, F.S. § 776.032. Immunity from 
criminal prosecution and civil action for justifiable use of force. 

LexisNexis (R) Notes: 

CASE NOTES 

1 . Where an arrestee pointed a gun at three repo men and threatened 
them, an officer was entitled to qualified immunity as to arrestee's 
unlawful arrest and detention claims because it was not clearly 
established that Fla. Stat. § 776.032 immunity applied, and a rea
sonable officer could have thought probable cause existed since, inter 
alia, the men reported that the arrestee had threatened them, and a 
person in the arrestee's position could not reasonably believe that 
it was necessary to continue to use the same level of force when the 
allegedly trespassing party was already in retreat. Reagan v. Mallory, 
2011 U.S. App . LEXIS 12041 (11th Cir. June 13, 2011) (Unpublished). 

2. Petition for writ of prohibition was granted, as defendant's motion 
to dismiss an indictment charging him with first-degree murder should 
have been granted because defendant, being aware that an individual 
had unlawfully and forcibly entered a vehicle when he shot the in
dividual, was authorized by Fla. Stat. § 776.013(1) to use defensive 
force intended or likely to cause death or great bodily harm and was 
immune from prosecution for that action under Fla. Stat. § 776 . 032(1). 
Hair v. State, 17 So. 3d 804, 2009 Fla . App. LEXIS 11593 (Fla. 1st DCA 
2009). 

3. Defendant was entitled to a judgment of acquittal because defendant 
presented a prima facie case of self-defense under Fla. Stat. § 
776.013 (3), and the State of Florida failed to prove beyond a reasonable 
doubt that defendant did not act in self-defense when the stabbing 
victim initiated a physical confrontation with defendant's friend in 
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defendant's hotel room and the victim also engaged in a physical 
confrontation with defendant when defendant tried to defend de
fendant's friend. Moreover, t~e hotel room which defendant was renting 
qualified as a dwelling or residence for purposes of Fla. Stat. § 
776.013. Stieb v. State, 67 So. 3d 275, 2011 Fla. App. LEXIS 4530 (Fla. 
2d DCA 2011) . 

4. Petition for writ of prohibition was granted, as defendant's motion 
to dismiss an indictment charging him with first-degree murder should 
have been granted because defendant, being aware that an individual 
had unlawfully and forcibly entered a vehicle when he shot the in
dividual, was authorized by Fla. Stat. § 776.013(1) to use defensive 
force intended or likely to cause death or great bodily harm and was 
immune from prosecution for that action under Fla. Stat . § 776.032 (1). 
Hair v. State, 17 So. 3d 804, 2009 Fla. App. LEKIS 11593 (Fla. 1st DCA 
2009). 

5. Denial of defendant's motion to dismiss based on "stand your ground • 
immunity under Fla. Stat. §§ 776.013(3), 776.032, was proper because 
the trial court complied with the procedure required for pre-trial 
motions alleging such immunity; the trial court held an evidentiary 
hearing, considered the disputed issues of fact, and on the record, 
announced its findings that the preponderance of the evidence did not 
support immunity. The trial court's factual determinations were 
supported by substantial competent evidence, and its legal conclusions 
were not erroneous. Darling v. State, 2012 Fla. App. LEXIS 3132 {Fla. 
3d DCA Feb . 29, 2012). 

6. On appeal from his convictions for second-degree murder, possession 
of a firearm by a convicted felon, and carrying a concealed firearm, 
the appellate court found that the trial court erred in instructing 
the jury as to the "Stand Your Ground" law over the defendant's 
objection, without also instructing the jury as to the scope of the 
duty to retreat in situations where defendant was engaged in unlawful 
activity, Fla. Stat. § 776.013 (3}. Dorsey v. State, 74 So. 3d 521, 2011 
Fla. App. LEXIS 16361 (Fla. 4th DCA 2011). 

7. Where an arrestee pointed a gun at three repo men and threatened 
them, an officer was entitled to qualified immunity as to arrestee's 
unlawful arrest and detention claims because it was not clearly 
established that Fla. Stat. § 776.032 immunity applied, and a rea
sonable officer could have thought probable cause existed since, inter 
alia, the men reported that the arrestee had threatened them, and a 
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person in the arrestee's position could not reasonably believe that 
it was necessary to continue to use the same level of force when the 
allegedly trespassing party was already in retreat. Reagan v . Mallory, 
2011 U.S. App. LEXIS 12041 (11th Cir. June 13, 2011) (Unpublished). 

8 . Defendant was not immune from criminal prosecution for the use of 
force against the victim because defendant shot the victim when the 
victim was walking away from the garage toward his truck; thus, the 
facts did not establish that defendant was entitled to immunity under 
Fla. Stat. § 776.032 for the use of force permitted under Fla. Stat. 
§ 776.013. State v. Heclanan, 993 So. 2d 1004, 2007 Fla. App. LEXIS 19316 
(Fla . 2nd DCA 2007). 

9. Denial of defendant's motion to dismiss based on H stand your ground" 
immunity under Fla. Stat. §§ 776.013(3), 776.032, was proper because 
the trial court complied with the procedure required for pre-trial 
motions alleging such immunity; the trial court held an evidentiary 
hearing, considered the disputed issues of fact, and on the record, 
announced its findings that the preponderance of the evidence did not 
support immunity. The trial court's factual determinations were 
supported by substantial competent evidence, and its legal conclusions 
were not erroneous. Darling v. State, 2012 Fla. App. LEXIS 3132 (Fla. 
3d DCA Feb. 29, 2012). 

10 . Evidence of defendant's convicted-felon status was admissible in 
his trial for manslaughter and aggravated assault so that the jury could 
properly evaluate whether defendant's use of force was justified as, 
during trial, it became evident that to decide the self-defense issue, 
the jury should know that defendant's possession of the weapon was 
unlawful because he had a prior felony conviction; the witnesses gave 
differing accounts of how the shootout occurred and defendant's role 
in the shootout, and defendant's possible unlawful possession of a 
firearm could have been considered by the jury in determining the 
credibility of defendant's explanation. For similar reasons, a 
stipulation regarding severance did not make erroneous the trial 
court's admission of the evidence regarding defendant's felony 
conviction as the stipulation was made before trial, and circumstances 
changed when defendant's presentation of his case affected the State's 
ability to prove its case without reference to the felony conviction. 
Darling v. State, 2012 Fla. App. LEXIS 3132 (Fla. 3d DCA Feb. 29, 2012). 

11 . Defendant was entitled to a judgment of acquittal because defendant 
presented a prima facie case of self-defense under Fla. Stat. § 
776.013 (3), and the State of Florida failed to prove beyond a reasonable 
doubt that defendant did not act in self-defense when the stabbing 
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victim initiated a physical confrontation with defendant ' s friend in 
defendant's hotel room and the victim also engaged in a physical 
confrontation with defendant when defendant tried to defend de
fendant's friend. Moreover, the hotel room which defendant was renting 
qualified as a dwelling or residence for purposes of Fla. Stat. § 
776.013 , Stieh v. State, 67 So. 3d 275 , 2011 Fla. App. LEXIS 4530 (Fla. 
2d DCA 2011) . 

12. In a murder prosecution, an instruction that misstated the law on 
the duty to retreat m1der Fla. Stat. § 776 . 013(3) was fundamental and 
reversible error, as it negated defendant's claim of self-defense, 
which was his only defense. Willi~s v. State, 982 So. 2d 1190, 2008 
Fla. App. LEXIS 6868 (Fla. 4tb DCA 2008). 

13. Trial court abused its discretion in excluding evidence in de
fendant's manslaughter trial that the victim had beaten a woman and 
"pulverizedn his roonunate just minutes before he encountered and threw 
defendant to the ground, as the evidence was inextricably intertwined 
to show the entire context of events. The State's closing argument, 
that the victim was not trying to cause trouble, exacerbated the error 
in excluding the evidence where defendant claimed self-defense. 
Behanna v . State, 985 So. 2d 550, 2007 Fla . App. LEXIS 19318 (Fla . 2nd 
DCA 2007), review denied by 988 so. 2d 622, 2008 Fla. LEXIS 1338 (Fla. 
2008). 

14. Defendant was not immune from criminal prosecution for the use of 
force against the victim because defendant shot the victim when the 
victim was walking away from the garage toward his truck; thus, the 
facts did not establish that defendant was entitled to immunity under 
Fla. Stat. § 776.032 for the use of force permitted under Fla. Stat. 
§ 776.013. State v. Heckman, 993 So. 2d 1004, 2007 Fla. App. LEXIS 19316 
(Fla. 2nd DCA 2007). 

15. Where the trial court instructed the jury on self-defense and left 
in language that defendant should try to "avoid the danger," the 
instruction was inconsistent with Fla. Stat. § 776.013, which expanded 
the right of self- defense and eliminated the "duty to retreat" before 
using deadly force in certain circumstances; thus, defendant was 
entitled to a new trial. McWhorter v. State, 971 So. 2d 154, 2007 Fla. 
App. LEXIS 19748 (Fla. 4th DCA 2007). 

16. On appeal from his convictions for second-degree murder, possession 
of a firearm by a convicted felon, and carrying a concealed firearm, 
the appellate court found that the trial court erred in instructing 
the jury as to the "Stand Your Groundn law over the defendant's 
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objection, without also instructing the jury as to the scope of the 
duty to retreat in situations where defendant was engaged in unlawful 
activity, Fla. Stat. § 776.013 (3). Dorsey v. State, 74 So. 3d 521, 2011 
Fla. App. LEXIS 16361 (Fla. 4th DCA 2011). 

17 . Where the trial court instructed the jury on self-defense and left 
in language that defendant should try to "avoid the danger," the 
instruction was inconsistent with Fla. Stat. § 776 . 013, which expanded 
the right of self-defense and eliminated the "duty to retreat" before 
using deadly force in certain circumstances; thus, defendant was 
entitled to a new trial. McWhorter v. State, 971 So. 2d 154J 2007 Fla. 
App. LEXIS 19748 (Fla. 4th DCA 2007). 

18 . A reasonably prudent person would have realized that no justi
fication remained for the use of deadly force based on the undisputed 
record which showed that defendant resorted to obtaining a weapon and 
aggressively shot at both victims, and that defendant failed to: (1) 
exhaust every reasonable means to escape the perceived danger; (2) 
withdraw from contact with the two victims; and (3) indicate clearly 
to both victims that he wished to withdraw and stop the use of deadly 
force. Thus, defendant was not entitled to a self-defense instruction. 
Thomas v. StateJ 918 So. 2d 327, 2005 Fla . App. LEXIS 17928 (Fla. 1st 
DCA 2005). 

19. In a murder prosecution, an instruction that misstated the law on 
the duty to retreat under Fla. Stat. § 776.013(3) was fundamental and 
reversible error, as it negated defendant's claim of self-defense, 
which was his only defense . Williams v. State, 982 So. 2d 1190, 2008 
Fla. App. LEXIS 6868 (Fla. 4th DCA 2008). 

20. Trial court erred by denying a juvenile's motion for a judgment 
of dismissal under Fla. R. Juv. P. 8.110 (k) because the State of Florida 
failed to rebut the juvenile's prima facie case of self-defense and, 
accordingly, failed to carry its burden to prove the delinquent 
offenses of improper exhibition of a dangerous weapon and culpable 
negligence with actual injury beyond a reasonable doubt. E.A . B. v. 
State, 933 So. 2d 676, 2006 Fla . App. LEXIS 11819 (Fla. 2nd DCA 2006). 
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21. Evidence of defendant's convicted-felon status was admissible in 
his trial for manslaughter and aggravated assault so that the jury could 
properly evaluate whether defendant's use of force was justified as, 
during trial, it became evident that to decide the self-defense issue, 
the jury should know that defendant's possession of the weapon was 
unlawful because he had a prior felony conviction; the witnesses gave 
differing accounts of how the shootout occurred and defendant's role 
in the shootout, and defendant's possible unlawful possession of a 
firearm could have been considered by the jury in determining the 
credibility of defendant's explanation. For similar reasons, a 
stipulation regarding severance did not make erroneous the trial 
court's admission of the evidence regarding defendant's felony 
conviction as the stipulation was made before trial, and circumstances 
changed when defendant's presentation of his case affected the State's 
ability to prove its case without reference to the felony conviction. 
Darlingv. State, 2012Fla. App. LEXIS3132 (Fla. 3dDCAFeb. 29, 2012) . 

22. Trial court abused its discretion in excluding evidence in de
fendant's manslaughter trial that the victim had beaten a woman and 
"pulverized" his roommate just minutes before he encountered and threw 
defendant to the ground, as the evidence was inextricably intertwined 
to show the entire context of events. The State's closing argument, 
that the victim was not trying to cause trouble, exacerbated the error 
in excluding the evidence where defendant claimed self-defense. 
Behanna v . State , 985 So. 2d 550, 2007 Fla. App. LEXIS 19318 (Fla. 2nd 
DCA 2007), review denied by 988 So. 2d 622, 2008 Fla . LEXIS 1338 (Fla. 
2008). 

23. Defendant was not entitled to a jury instruction pursuant to Fla. 
Stat.§ 776.013(3), on the expanded right of self-defense, because the 
statute did not apply to cases pending when it became effective. 
Mitchell v . State, 965 So. 2d 246, 2007 Fla. App. LEXIS 14261 (Fla. 
4th DCA 2007), review denied by 978 So. 2d 160, 2008 Fla. LEXIS 348 
{Fla. 2008) . 

24. In answering a question certified as one of great public importance, 
the Supreme Court of Florida held that : (1) nothing in Fla. Stat . § 
776.013 indicated an intent to apply the abrogation of the common law 
retroactively; (2) retroactive application of Fla. Stat. § 776 . 013 
violated Fla. Const. art. X, § 9; (3) Fla. Stat. § 776 . 013 made a 
substantive change to Fla . Stat. § 776. 012; and (4) Fla. Stat . § 776.013 
was not remedial and the statute did not apply to cases pending at the 
time it became effective. smiley v . State, 966 So. 2d 330, 2007 Fla. 
LEXIS 1034 {Fla . 2007). 
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25. Fla. Stat.§ 776.013 cannot be applied to crimes committed before 
its effective date. State v. Smiley, 927 So. 2d 1000, 2006 Fla. App. 
LEXIS 5316 (Fla. 4th DCA 2006). 

2 6. Defendant, who was accused of murdering an occupant of his cab in 
2004, was not entitled to jury instructions incorporating the expanded 
self-defense provisions of Fla. Stat. § 776.013 because the statute 
took effect on October 1, 2005, and could not be applied to crimes 
committed before its effective date; retroactive application would 
attach new legal consequences to events completed before the enactment 
of Fla. Stat. § 776.013 and the related amendment to Fla. Stat. § 

776.012, and because Fla . Stat. § 776.013 created a right of 
self-defense without a duty to retreat, it created a new right and could 
not be considered remedial. State v. Smiley, 927 So. 2d 1000, 2006 Fla. 
App. LEXIS 5316 (Fla. 4th DCA 2006). 

OPINIONS OF ATTORNEY GENERAL 

1. It appears that the term 11residential dwelling" may include fa
cilities that are occupied for living purposes, even though such 
occupancy is on a temporary basis. To conclude otherwise would mean 
that a structure, or part thereof, clearly designed for residential 
use could avoid compliance with the state's building codes simply by 
claiming that the structure would not be used full-time. AGO 2009-26, 
2009 Fla. AG Lexis 39. 

TREATISES AND ANALYTICAL MATERIALS 

1. Florida Torts, II. Actions Based on Intentional Conduct, Chapter 
20 Assault and Battery, I. Legal Background, B. Defenses, § 20.21 
Self-Defense. 

2. Florida Torts, II. Actions Based on Intentional Conduct, Chapter 
20 Assault and Battery, I. Legal Background, B. Defenses, § 20.22 
Defense of Others. 

3. Florida Torts, II . Actions Based on Intentional Conduct, Chapter 
20 Assault and Battery, I. ~egal Background, B. Defenses, § 20.25 Use 
of Force Against an Intruder. 

4. LexisNexis Practice Guide: Florida Civil Discovery, Chapter 1 
Discovery Strategy and Planning, VI. Checklists for the Defendant for 
Various Causes of Action & Issues, § 1.58 Battery. 
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Intentional Torts, IV. Defend Against Intentional Tort Claim, § 7.21 
Defend Against Assault and Battery Claims . 
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ZACK PETERSON, Petitioner, v. STATE OF FLORIDA, 
Respondent. 

CASE NO. 1D07-3943 

COURT OF APPEAL OF FLORIDA, FIRST DISTRICT 

983 So. 2d 27; 2008 Fla. App. LEXIS 6296; 33 Fla. L. 
Weekly D 1104 

April 23, 2008, Opinion Filed 

SUBSEQUENT HISTORY: Released 
for Publication June 25, 2008. 
Rehearing denied by Peterson v . 
State, 2008 Fla. App. LEXIS 10710 
(Fla. Dist. Ct. App. 1st Dist., 
June 9, 2008) 

DISPOSITION: [**1] DENIED. 

CASE SUMMARY: 

PROCEDURAL POSTURE: Defendant 
moved to dismiss an information 
charging him with attempted 
first-degree murder on the ground 
that he was irmnune from prose
cution under § 776 . 032 (1), Fla. 
Stat, because the shooting oc
curred when the alleged victim, 
defendant's brother, assaulted 
him after having been asked to 
leave defendant • s home. The 
Florida trial court denied the 
motion. Defendant sought a writ of 
prohibition. 

OVERVIl!M: The trial court con
ducted a hearing; the sole evi
dence was the deposition of an 
eyewitness--the sister of de
fendant and the alleged vic
tim--as well as the deposition of 
the alleged victim. The trial 
court held that the testimony of 
the alleged victim was clear and 
reasonable, and prosecution for 
attempted murder was not pre
cluded as a matter of law because 
the facts did not establish a 
self-defense irmnunity. There
fore, it denied the motion to 
dismiss. The appellate court held 
that a defendant claiming pro
tection under§ 776.032(1) had to 
demonstrate by a preponderance of 
the evidence that he or she was 
immunized from prosecution. When 
immunity was properly raised by a 
defendant, the trial court had to 
decide the matter by confronting 
and weighing only factual dis
putes. The procedure established 
by Fla. R. Crim. P. 3.190(c) did 
not control so as to require 
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DISPOSI~ION: [**1] DENIED. 

CASE SUMMARY: 

PROCEDURAL POSTURE: Defendant 
moved to dismiss an information 
charging him with attempted 
first-degree murder on the ground 
that he was immune from prose
cution under § 776 . 032(1), Fla. 
Stat, because the shooting oc
curred when the alleged victim, 
defendant 1 s brother, assaulted 
him after having been asked to 
leave defendant's home. The 
Florida trial court denied the 
motion . Defendant sought a writ of 
prohibition . 

OVERVIEW: The trial court con
ducted a hearing; the sole evi
dence was the deposition of an 
eyewitness--the sister of de
fendant and the alleged vic
tim--as well as the deposition of 
the alleged victim. The trial 
court held that the testimony of 
the alleged victim was clear and 
reasonable, and prosecution for 
attempted murder was not pre
cluded as a matter of law because 
the facts did not establish a 
self- defense immunity . There
fore, it denied the motion to 
dismiss. The appellate court held 
that a defendant claiming pro
tection under§ 776.032(1) had to 
demonstrate by a preponderance of 
the evidence that he or she was 
immunized from prosecution. When 
immunity was properly raised by a 
defendant, the trial court had to 
decide the matter by confronting 
and weighing only factual dis
putes . The procedure established 
by Fla. R. Crim. P. 3.190(c) did 
not control so as to require 
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denial of a motion under § 
776.032(1), Fla. Stat., whenever 
a material issue of fact appeared. 
Here, the trial court did what was 
required. Defendant was not 
precluded from submitting the 
matter to the jury as an af
firmative defense in his criminal 
trial. 

OUTCOME: The writ was denied. 

LexisNexis(R) Headnotes 

Criminal. Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Immunity &: Public Au
thority 
Evidence > Procedural. Consider
ations > Burdens of Proof > 
Preponderance of Evidence 
[HNl] A criminal defendant 
claiming protection under § 
776.032(1), Fla. Stat. (2006), 
must demonstrate by a prepon
derance of the evidence that he or 
she is immunized from prosecu
tion. 

Criminal. Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Immunity &: Public Au
thority 
[HN2) See § 776. 032 (1), Fla. Stat. 
(2006) . 

Criminal Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Immunity &: Public Au
thority 
[HN3] Section 776 . 032(1), Fla. 
Stat. (2006) , is intended to 
establish a true immunity and not 
merely an aff irmative defense. 

criminal Law &: Procedure > Pre
liminary Proceedings > General 
OVerview 
criminal Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Immunity & Public Au
thority 
[HN4] When immunity under § 
776.032(1), Fla. Stat. (2006), is 
properly raised by a defendant, 
the trial court must decide the 
matter by confronting and 
weighing only factual disputes . 
The trial court may not deny a 
motion simply because factual 
disputes exist. 

criminal Law &: Procedure > Pre
l.iminary Proceedings > General 
OVerview 
Criminal Law & Procedure > De
fenses > Immunity &: Publ:i.c Au
thority 
Evidence > Procedural. Consider
ations > Burdens of Proof > 
Preponderance of Evidence 
[HN5] A defendant may raise the 
question of statutory immunity 
under § 776.032 (1), Fla. Stat. 
(2006), pretrial and, when such a 
claim is raised, the trial court 
must determine whether the de
fendant has shown by a prepon
derance of the evidence that the 
immunity attaches. The First 
District Court of Appeal (Flor
iqa) rejects any suggestion that 
the procedure established by Fla. 
R. Crim. P. 3.190(c) should 
control so as to require denial of 
a motion whenever a material issue 
of fact appears. 

COUNSEL: Anabelle Dias of 
Anabelle Dias Associates, P .A., 
Tallahassee, for Petitioner. 
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Bill McCollum, Attorney General, 
and Philip W. Edwards, Assistant 
Attorney General, Tallahassee, 
for Respondent. 

JUDGES : KAHN 1 J. WOLF and VAN 
NORTWICK, JJ., CONCUR. 

OPINION BY: KAHN 

OPINION 

[*28] Petition for Writ of 
Prohibition Original Juris-
diction. 

KAHN, J. 

Petitioner seeks a writ of 
prohibition to review an order 
denying his motion to dismiss 
based on the statutory immunity 
established by section 
776.032{1), Florida Statutes 
{2006). We deny the petition and 
hold that [HNl] a criminal de-
fendant claiming protection under 
the statute must demonstrate by a 
preponderance of the evidence 
that he or she is immunized from 
prosecution . Here, the trial 
court applied the correct 
standard. 

The State charged petitioner 
with one count of attempted first
degree murder, alleging that 
petitioner shot his brother with 
a firearm. Petitioner moved to 
dismiss the information on the 
ground that he was immune from 
criminal prosecution pursuant to 
section 776.032, Florida Statutes 
(2006), because the shooting 
occurred when petitioner's 
brother assaulted him after 
having been asked to leave pe
titioner1s home. 

The trial court conducted a 
hearing at which the parties 
[**2] did not present live evi
dence but, instead, presented the 
deposition of an eyewitness -
petitioner1s and the victim's 
sister - - as well as the depo
sition of the alleged victim. 
After consideration of the evi
dence and the arguments, the trial 
court entered an order denying 
petitioner's motion to dismiss. 
The trial court correctly ob
served that no rule or procedure 
had yet been enacted to guide 
trial courts in deciding a claim 
of immunity brought under section 
776.032(1). The court neverthe
less proceeded to recognize its 
role as finder of fact at this 
stage of the proceedings, "much in 
the same way that it does when 
deciding whether the state has 
proved a confession is volun
tary. " The court then determined 
that the testimony of the alleged 
victim was clear and reasonable, 
and "prosecution for attempted 
murder (would not be] precluded as 
a matter of law because the facts 
do not establish a self-defense 
irnmuni ty . " The trial court fur
ther found that immunity had not 
been established as a matter of 
fact or law, and denied the motion 
to dismiss. 

Petitioner now seeks a writ of 
prohibition, arguing he was en
titled to immunity as a matter of 
law. The State responds 1 sug
gesting, among other things, 
[**3] that any factual dispute 
should defeat a claim of statutory 
immunity, and further suggesting 
that a motion under section 
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Page 4 



983 So. 2d 27, *; 2008 Fla . App. LEXIS 6296, 
33 Fla. L. Weekly D 1104 

**· I 

Page 5 

[*29] 
Criminal 
We reject 
and hold 
correctly 
below. 

under Florida Rule of 
Procedure 3.190 (c) (4). 
the State's suggestions 
that the trial court 
handled the motion 

In a much-publicized move, the 
Florida Legislature enacted in 
2005 what has been popularly (e . g. 
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ca 
stle_Doctrine# 
Stand-your-ground) referred to as 
the "Stand Your Ground" law. Ch . 
2005-27, § 5, at 202, Laws of Fla. 
This law, as codified, provides 
that a person who uses force as 
permitted in section 776.013 is 
justified in using such force and 
is immune from criminal prose
cution as well as civil action for 
the use of such force. § 776.032, 
Fla. Stat. (2006). Section 
776. 013, Florida Statutes (2 006), 
states: 

(1) (HN2] A person is 
presumed to have held a 
reasonable fear of im
minent peril of death or 
great bodily harm to 
himself or herself or 
another when using de
fensive force that is 
intended or likely to 
cause death or great 
bodily harm to another 
if: 

(a) The person against 
whom the defensive force 
was used was in the 
process of unlawfully and 
forcefully [**4] en
tering, or had unlawfully 
and forcefully entered, a 
dwelling, a residence, or 

occupied vehicle, or if 
that person had removed 
or was attempting to 
remove another against 
that person's will from 
the dwelling, residence, 
or occupied vehicle; and 

(b) The person who uses 
defensive force knew or 
had reason to believe 
that an unlawful and 
forcible entry or un
lawful and forcible act 
was occurring or had 
occurred. 

The wording selected by our 
Legislature makes clear that 
it[HN3] intended to establish a 
true immunity and not merely an 
affirmative defense. In partic
ular, in the preamble to the 
substantive legislation, the 
session law notes, "[T]he Leg
islature finds that it is proper 
for law-abiding people to protect 
themselves, their families, and 
others from intruders and at
tackers without fear of prose
cution or civi l a c tion for acting 
in defense of themselves and 
others." Ch. 2005-27, at 200, Laws 
of Fla. 

We now hold that [HN4] when 
immunity under this law is 
properly raised by a defendant, 
the trial court must decide the 
matter by confronting and 
weighing only factual disputes. 
The court may not deny a motion 
simply because factual disputes 
exist . Here, the trial court did 
what was required . Petitioner 
[**5] i s not precluded from 
submitting the matter to the jury 
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as an affirmative defense in his 
criminal trial. 

In the absence of a procedure 
for handling these matters, we 
find guidance from the Colorado 
Supreme Court's decision in 
People v. Guenther, 740 P.2d 971 
(Colo. 1987). In that case, the 
court decided that Colorado's 
similar immunity statute au
thorized a trial court to dismiss 
a criminal prosecution at the 
pretrial stage and did not merely 
create an affirmative defense for 
adjudication at trial. Id . at 976 . 
The court further determined that 
a defendant raising the immunity 
would have the burden of estab
lishing the factual prerequisites 
to the immunity claim by a pre
ponderance of the evidence. Id . at 

980. The court imposed the same 
burden of proof as it would in 
motions for postconviction relief 
or motions to suppress. Id . 

Likewise, we hold that (HNSJ a 
defendant may raise the question 
of statutory immunity pretrial 
and, when such a claim is raised, 
the trial court must determine 
whether the defendant has shown by 
a preponderance of the evidence 
that the irnrnuni ty at taches . As 
noted by the trial court, courts 
have imposed a similar burden for 
motions challenging the volun
tariness of a confession. [**61 
see, e.g., McDole v. State, 283 
So . 2d 553, 554 (Fla. 1973) . We 
reject any suggestion that the 
procedure established by rule 
3.190(c) should control 
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[*30) so as to require denial 
of a motion whenever a material 
issue of fact appears. 

WOLF and VAN NORTWICK, JJ. 1 

CONCUR. 
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(j"' LexisNexis"' 

JACKIE DALE REAGAN, KATHY REAGAN, Plain
tiffs-Appellees, versus MARK MALLORY, Defend

ant-Appellant. 

No. 10-:1:19:16 

UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS FOR THE ELEVENTH 
CIRCUIT 

429 Fed. Appx. 918; 20~1 U.S. App. LEXIS 12041 

June 13, 2011, Decided 
June 13, 2011, Filed 

NOTICE: PLEASE REFER TO FED
ERAL RULES OF APPELLATE PROCEDURE 
RULE 32.1 GOVERNING THE CITATION 
TO UNPUBLISHED OPINIONS . 

PRIOR HISTORY: [**1] 
Appeal from the United States 

District Court for the Northern 
District of Florida. D. C. Docket 
No. 5:09-cv-00091-RS-MD. 

CASE SUMMARY: 

PROCEDURAL POS'l'URE: Plaintiffs, 
including an arrestee, sued de
fendant officer, pursuant to 42 
u.s.c.s. § 1983, alleging un
lawful arrest and detention. The 
United States District Court for 
the Northern District of Florida 
denied the officer qualified 
immunity. The officer appealed. 

OVERVIEW: Three repo men went to 
the arrestee's property in a 

clearly-marked repo truck. One of 
the men got inside the arrestee's 
vehicle. The men told the officer 
that the arrestee pointed his gun 
at all three of them, threatened 
to kill them, and continued to 
point his gWl at them after the man 
exited the arrestee's vehicle. 
The district court concluded that 
the officer could not have had 
probable cause to arrest the 
arrestee for an aggravated as
sault because the arrestee was 
justified in his use of force 
pursuant to Fla. Stat.§ 776.031. 
The appellate court determined 
that the officer was entitled to 
qualified immunity as to the 
arrestee's claims because it was 
not clearly established in 2006, 
when the events occurred, that 
Fla. Stat. § 776.032 immunity 
applied when a person used force 
after a trespasser was already in 
retreat. A reasonable officer 
could have thought probable cause 
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existed b.ecause, inter alia, the 
men reported that the arrestee had 
threatened them, and a person in 
his position could not reasonably 
believe that it was necessary to 
continue to use the same level of 
force when the allegedly tres
passing party was already in 
retreat. 

OUTCOME: The 
reversed the 
judgment. 

appellate court 
district court's 

LexisNexis(R) Headnotes 

Civil Rights Law > Immunity From 
Liability > Defenses 
[HNl] Qualified immunity shields 
government officials from lia
bility for civil damages for torts 
committed while performing dis
cretionary duties unless their 
conduct violates a clearly es
tablished statutory or consti
tutional right. It thus operates 
to ensure that before they are 
subjected to suit, officers are on 
notice their conduct is unlawful. 
Qualified inununity allows gov
ernment officials to carry out 
their discretionary duties 
without the fear of personal 
liability or harassing litiga
tion, protecting from suit all but 
the plainly incompetent or one who 
is knowingly violating the fed
eral law. 

Civi~ Rights Law > Immunity From 
Liability > Defenses 
Civil Rights Law > Section ~983 
Actions > Law Enforcement Offi
cials > Arrests 

constitutional Law > Bill of 
Rights > ~damental Rights > 
Search « Seizure > Probab~e cause 
[HN2) An officer is entitled to 
qualified immunity on a plain
tiff's false arrest claim so long 
as he had probable cause or ar
guable probable cause for the 
arrest. Probable cause to arrest 
exists under both federal and 
Florida law when an arrest is 
objectively reasonable based on 
the totality of the circum
stances. This standard is met when 
the facts and circumstances 
within the officer's knowledge, 
of which he or she has reasonably 
trustworthy information, would 
cause a prudent person to believe, 
under the circumstances shown, 
that the suspect has committed, is 
committing, or is about to commit 
an offense . Probable cause re
quires more than a mere suspicion, 
but not the level of convincing 
proof necessary to support a 
conviction. Arguable probable 
cause exists where reasonable 
officers in the same circum
stances and with the same 
knowledge as the defendant could 
have believed that probable cause 
existed. 

Criminal Law & Procedure > 
Criminal Offenses > Crimes 
Against Persons > Assault & 
Batte~ > Aggravated Offenses > 
Elements 
Criminal Law & Procedure > 
Criminal Offenses > Crimes 
Against Persons > Assault & 
Batte~ > Simple Offenses > El
ements 
(HN3) Florida defines assault as 
an intentional, unlawful threat 
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by word or act to do violence to 
the person of another, coupled 
with an apparent ability to do so, 
and doing some act which creates 
a well-founded fear in such other 
person that such violence is 
imminent. Fla. Stat. § 784.011. 
Aggravated assault is assault 
with a deadly weapon without 
intent to kill. Fla. Stat. § 
784.021. 

Criminal Law &: Procedure > 
Criminal Offenses > Crimes 
Against P~~sons > Assault & 
Batte~ > General Overview 
criminal Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Justification 
[HN4] Under Florida law, a use of 
force that appears to fulfill the 
other elements of assault is 
justified, and therefore not 
unlawful, when used to the extent 
necessary to defend property. 

Criminal Law &: Procedure > 
Criminal Offenses > Crimes 
Against Persons > Assault & 
Batte~ > General Overview 
C~iminal Law « Procedure > De
fenses > JUstification 
[HNS] See Fla. Stat. § 776.031. 

Criminal Law & Procedure > 
Criminal Offenses > Crimes 
Against Persons > Assault « 
Batte~ > General Overview 
Criminal Law &: P~ocedure > De
fenses > Justification 
[HN6] Fla. Stat.§ 776.031 creates 
an immunity from criminal pros
ecution. Fla. Stat.§ 776.032(1). 

Criminal Law & Procedure > De
fenses > Justification 
[HN7] See Fla . Stat.§ 776.032{1). 

Criminal Law & Procedure > Arrests 
> General OVerview 
Criminal Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Justification 
[HN8] In the context of Fla. Stat. 
§ 776.032, under Florida law, law 
enforcement officers have a duty 
to assess the validity of this 
defense, but they are provided 
minimal, if any, guidance on how 
to make this assessment . A law 
enforcement agency may use 
standard procedures for inves
tigating the use of force as 
described in subsection (1), but 
the agency may not arrest the 
person for using force unless it 
determines that there is probable 
cause that the force that was used 
was unlawful. Fla. Stat. § 
776.032(2}. This allows law en
forcement officers to determine a 
suspect's immunity prior to 
making an arrest. 

Criminal Law« Procedure > Arrests 
> General Overview 
Criminal Law & .Procedure > De
fenses > Justification 
[HN9] By defining "criminal 
prosecution" to include the ar
rest, detention, charging, or 
prosecution of the defendant, 
Fla. Stat. § 776. 032 allows for an 
immunity determination at any 
stage of the proceeding. Created 
to eliminate the need to retreat 
under specified circumstances, 
the statute authorized the im
munity determination to be made by 
law enforcement officers, pros-
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ecutors, judges, and juries. In 
enacting the statute, however, 
the legislature did not restrict 
the time frame for determining 
immunity, but rather provided a 
time continuum stretching across 
the entire criminal process. 
Despite § 776.032's broad tem
poral application, running from 
before arrest through trial, 
there is no legislative guidance 
as to the statute's implementa
tion. 

Civi~ Rights Law > Immunity From 
Liabi~ity > Defenses 
Civil Rights Law > section 1983 
Actions > Law Enforcement Offi
cials > Arrests 
Criminal Law & Procedure > Arrests 
> Probable Cause 
Crimiilal Law & Procedure > De
fenses > JUstification 
(HNlOJ Not only is it generally 
unclear how an officer is to make 
the probable cause determination 
when a person accused of assault 
raises the immunity provided for 
by Fla . Stat. § 776.032, it is even 
less clear when the alleged 
trespasser is in retreat. 

Crimina~ Law &: Procedure > De
fenses > Justification 
[HNll] The effect of retreat is 
even more profound where Fla. 
Stat. § 776.031, rather than Fla. 
Stat. § 776.013, triggers im
munity under Fla. Stat. § 776. 032. 
Section 776. 013 creates a pre
sumption that a person using 
deadly force was in fear of their 
life, thereby relieving him of the 
need to prove this element, when 
the person against whom the de-

fensi ve force was used was in the 
process of unlawfully and 
forcefully entering, or had un
lawfully and forcibly entered, a 
dwelling, residence, or occupied 
vehicle. Fla. Stat. § 

776.013 (1) (a). section 776.031, 
on the other hand, justifies force 
to the extent that the person 
reasonably believes that such 
conduct is necessary to prevent or 
terminate the other's trespass . 
Thus, cases which allow immunity 
on the basis of § 776. 013 will most 
often involve threats to the 
person. On the other hand, im
munity on the basis of§ 776.031 
will generally involve threats to 
property. Where § 776.031 is at 
issue, retreat will arguably 
convey some indication that force 
is no longer necessary to ter
minate the trespass because the 
trespass is already in the process 
of being terminated. 

COUNSEL: For JACKIE DALE REAGAN, 
KATHY REAGAN, Plaintiffs - Ap
pellees: Marie A. Mattox, Marie A. 
Mattox, PA, TALLAHASSEE, FL. 

For MARK MALLORY, Defendant 
Appellant: John W. Jolly, Jr. , 
Jolly & Peterson, P .A., 
TALLAHASSEE, FL; Ginger Lynne 
Barry, Broad & Cassel, DESTIN, FL. 

JUDGES: Before MARCUS and 
ANDERSON, Circuit Judges,· and 
MILLS, District Judge. 

* Honorable Richard H. 
Mills, United States District 
Judge for the Central Dis 
trict of Illinois, sitting by 
designation. 
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OP:IN:ION 

[*919] PER CURIAM: 

Mark Mallory, a Calhoun County 
Deputy Sheriff, appeals the 
district court's denial of 
qualified immunity in Plain
tiff-Appellee Jackie Reagan's § 

1983 suit against him for unlawful 
arrest and detention . We conclude 
that it was not clearly estab
lished that Officer Mallory 
lacked probable cause to arrest 
Reagan for aggravated assault and 
therefore that Mallory was en
titled to qualified immunity . 1 The 
district court's denial of 
qualified immunity is reversed. 

1 Not only do we conclude 
that it was not clearly es
tablished that Officer Mal
lory did not have probable 
cause, we think it is likely 
that Officer Mallory had 
[**21 actual probable cause 
under these circumstances, 
but we need not decide that 
issue in this case . 

[HNl] "Qualified immunity 
shields goverrunent officials from 
liability for civil damages for 
torts committed while performing 
discretionary duties unless their 
conduct violates a clearly es
tablished statutory or consti
tutional right." Hadley v . 

Gutierrez, 526 F.3d 1324, 1329 
(11th Cir. 2008) (citing Harlow v. 
Fitzgerald, 457 U.S. 800, 818, 102 
S. Ct. 2727, 2738, 73 L. Ed. 2d 396 
(1982)). It thus "operates 'to 
ensure that before they are 
subjected to suit, officers are on 
notice their conduct is unlaw
ful.'" Hope v. Pelzer, 536 u.s. 
730, 739, 122 S. Ct. 2508, 2515, 
153 L. Ed. 2d 666 (2002) (quoting 
Saucier v . Katz, 533 u.s. 194, 
206, 121 S. Ct. 2151, 2158, 150 L. 
Ed. 2d 272 (2001)) . Qualified 
inununity "allows government of
ficials to carry out their dis
cretionary duties without the 
fear of personal liability or 
harassing litigation, protecting 
from suit all but the plainly 
incompetent or one who is know
ingly violating the federal law. n 

Galvez v. Bruce, 552 F.3d 1238, 
1241 (11th Cir. 2008) (internal 
quotation marks and alterations 
omitted) . 

[HN2] Officer Mallory was 
entitled to qualified immunity on 
Reagan's false arrest claim so 
long as he had probable cause 
[**3] or arguable probable cause 
for the arrest. See Lee v. Fer
raro,_ 284 F . 3d 1188, 1195 (11th 
Cir. 2002). Probable cause to 
arrest exists under 
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[*9201 both federal and 
Florida law when an arrest is 
"objectively reasonable based on 
the totality of the circum
stances. n Id. at 1195. "This 
standard is met when the facts and 
circumstances within the of
ficer's knowledge, of which he or 
she has reasonably trustworthy 
information, would cause a pru
dent person to believe, under the 
circumstances shown, that the 
suspect has committed, is com
mitting, or is about to commit an 
offense. 11 Id. (citations and 
quotations omitted} . Probable 
cause requires more than a mere 
suspicion, but not the level of 
convincing proof necessary to 
support a conviction . Id . Argu
able probable cause exists where 
reasonable officers in the same 
circumstances and with the same 
knowledge as the defendant could 
have believed that proba,ble cause 
existed. Id. To determine whether 
probable cause or arguable 
probable cause exists, this court 
must look to state law defining 
the substantive offense. 

(HN3] Florida defines assault 
as "an intentional, unlawful 
threat by word or act to do vi
olence to the person of another, 
coupled with an apparent ability 
[**41 to do so, and doing some act 
which creates a well-founded fear 
in such other person that such 
violence is imminent." Fla. Stat. 
§ 784.011. ~ggravated assault is 
assault • [w) ith a deadly weapon 
without intent to kill . 11 Fla. 
Stat. § 784. 021 . 

However, [HN4] a use of force 
that appears to fulfill the other 

elements of assault is justified, 
and therefore not unlawful, when 
used to the extent necessary to 
defend property. Florida statute 
provides: 

[HN5] A person is 
justified in the use of 
force, except deadly 
force, against another 
when and to the extent 
that the person reason
ably believes that such 
conduct is necessa~ to 
prevent or terminate the 
other's trespass on, or 
other tortious or crim
inal interference with, 
either real property 
other than a dwelling or 
personal property. 

Fla. Stat. § 776 . 031 (emphasis 
added) . [HN6) The statute creates 
an immunity from criminal pros
ecution. Fla . Stat. § 776.032(1) 
( [.HN7] "A person who uses force as 
permitted in s. 776.012, s. 
776.013, or s. 776.031 is jus
tified in using such force and is 
immune from criminal prosecution 
and civil action for the use of 
such force . "). 

[HN8 J Under Florida law, law 
enforcement officers have a duty 
to assess the validity of this 
defense, but they are [**5] 
provided minimal, if any, guid
ance on how to make this as
sessment . ''A law enforcement 
agency may use standard proce
dures for investigating the use of 
force as described in subsection 
(1), but the agency may not arrest 
the person for using force unless 
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it determines that there is 
probable cause that the force that 
was used was unlawful. 11 Fla. Stat. 
§ 776.032(2) (emphasis added). 
nThis allows law enforcement 
officers to determine a suspect 1 S 

immunity prior to making an ar
rest." Velasquez v. State, 9 So. 
3d 22, 24 (Fla. 4th DCA 2009), 
abrogated on other grounds by 
Dennis v. State, 51 So. 3d 456 
(Fla. 2010). 

(HN9] By defining 
"criminal prosecution" 
to include the arrest, 
detention, charging, or 
prosecution of the de
fendant, the statute 
allows for an inununi ty 
determination at any 
stage of the proceeding. 

Created to eliminate the 
need to retreat under 
specified circumstances, 
the statute authorized 
the immuhity determina
tion to be made by law 
enforcement officers, 
prosecutors, judges, and 
juries. In enacting the 
statute, however, the 
legislature did not re
strict the time frame for 
determining immunity, 
but rather provided a 
time continuum stretch
ing across the entire 
criminal process." 

Id. "Despite [**6] section 
776. 032' s broad temporal appli
cation, running from before ar
rest 
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[*921] through trial, there is 
no legislative guidance as to the 
statute's implementation." Horn 
v. State, 17 So. 3d 836, 838 (Fla . 
2d DCA 2009) . 

[HNlO] Not only is it generally 
unclear how an officer is to make 
the probable cause determination 
when a person accused of assa·ult 
raises the immunity provided for 
by Florida Statutes§ 776.032, it 
is even less clear when the al
leged trespasser is in retreat. 
Our research revealed no Florida 
cases which discuss the effect of 
a trespasser's retreat on the 
viability of immunity where § 

776. 031 triggers the § 776 . 032 
immunity. Cases discussing 
whether irnmuni ty from prosecution 
pursuant to § 776. 032 is appli
cable when the victim of an as 
sault is retreating have instead 
arisen where the underlying 
statute triggering immunity is § 

776.013, rather than § 776.031. 
See, e . g., Hair v. State, 17 So. 
3d 804 (Fla. 1st DCA 2009}; State 
v. Heckman, 993 so. 2d 1004 (Fla. 
2d DCA 2007}. Those cases, both 
issued after the events of this 
case, expressed opposite views 
about the effect of retreat. 
Compare Hair, 17 So. 3d at 806 
("The statute makes no exception 
from the immunity when the victim 
is in retreat [**7] at the time 
the defensive force is em
ployed. 11

) with Heckman, 933 So. 2d 
at 1004 ("We conclude that im
munity does not apply because the 
victim was retreating from 
Heckman's dwelling when Heckman 
shot him."). These divergent 
opinions highlight the fact that 
it was not clearly established in 

2006, when the events of this case 
occurred, nor is it clearly es
tablished today, that § 776. 032 
immunity applies when a person 
uses force after a trespasser is 
already in retreat. 

Furthermore, (HNll] the effect 
of retreat is even more profound 
where § 776. 031--the statute 
relevant for this case--rather 
than§ 776.013, t riggers immunity 
under§ 776.032. Section 776.013 
creates a presumption that a 
person using deadly force was in 
fear of their life, thereby re
lieving him of the need to prove 
this element, when "[t]he person 
against whom the defensive force 
was used was in the process of 
unlawfully and forcefully en
tering, or had unlawfully and 
forcibly entered, a dwelling, 
residence, or occupied vehicle." 
§ 776. 013 (1) (a) {emphasis added). 
Section 776.031, on the other 
hand, justifies force "to the 
[**8] extent that the person 
reasonably believes that such 
conduct is necessary to prevent or 
terminate the other's trespass." 
Thus, cases which allow immunity 
on the basis of § 776. 013 will most 
often involve threats to the 
person, see, e . g . , Hair, 17 So. 3d 
at 805-06 (involving an unlawful 
and forcible entry into an oc
cupied vehicle) . On the other 
hand, immunity on the basis of § 
776 . 031 wi ll generally involve 
threats to property. Where § 
776.031 is at issue, retreat will 
arguably convey some indication 
that force is no longer necessary 
to terminate the trespass because 
the trespass is already in the 
process of being terminated. 
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The district court concluded 
that Officer Mallory could not 
have had probable cause to arrest 
Reagan for an aggravated assault 
because Reagan was justified in 
his use of force pursuant to § 

776.031. The district court's 
holding required two separate but 
related conclusions; first, that 
the amount of force Reagan used 
would have appeared necessary to 
a reasonable person, and, second, 
that nat only would the amount of 
force used appear reasonably 

necessary, but that it was clearly 
established that the amount of 
force used by Reagan was justified 
by statute such that [**9] Of
ficer Mallory could not have 
thought that there was probable 
cause to arrest Reagan for ag
gravated assault. The question on 
appeal is whether, viewing the 
facts in a light most favorable to 
Plaintiff Reagan, any reasonable 
officer could have found probable 
cause under the totality of the 
circumstances 
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[*922] and the facts known to 
Mallory at the time of arrest. 

We disagree with the district 
court that a reasonable officer 
could not have thought probable 
cause existed when faced with 
these facts, and, therefore/ hold 
that Officer Mallory is entitled 
to qualified immunity. There was 
ample probable cause establishing 
the prima facie existence of an 
aggravated assault. The com
plaining witnesses reported that 
Reagan had threatened all three of 
them by both word and act, 
pointing his gun while making 
verbal threats. Reagan had the 
apparent ability to carry out his 
threats and Harris, White, and 
Ingram each had a well-founded 
fear that violence was imminent. 
All three told Officer Mallory in 
their sworn statements that they 
were in fear for their lives and 
thought that Plaintiff would kill 
them . Because Reagan threatened 
them with a gun, a deadly weapon/ 
the facts as described to Mallory 
presented [**10] probable cause 
of an aggravated assault, aside 
from the immunity issue. Thus, 
Plaintiff Reagan • s case hinges on 
whether he is entitled to immunity 
pursuant to§ 776 . 031. 

Although we need not so hold, 
Reagan arguably had the right to 
point his gun at and threaten 
Harris while Harris was inside 
Reagan • s truck. It is possible 
this level of force was necessary 
to terminate Harris's trespass 
into the truck, especially in 
light of the fact that Reagan's 
service weapon was located within 
the vehicle, visible and within 

Harris 's reach. However, we do not 
think a person in Reagan • s po
sition could reasonably believe 
that it was necessary to continue 
to use this same level of force 
when the allegedly trespassing 
party was already in retreat . Any 
threat posed by Reagan's loaded 
service weapon, which he had left 
in his vehicle, ceased when Harris 
immediately exited the truck at 
gunpoint. Further, we do not think 
it was necessary to point a weapon 
at and verbally threaten White and 
Ingram, who remained in the repo 
truck during the entire incident. 
The men arrived at the Reagan's 
property in broad daylight and it 
was clear that Reagan knew the 
three were repo men upon their 
arrival. Reagan told Mallory 
[**111 that he recognized White as 
the repo man who had been on the 
property previously to repossess 
his truck, and the vehicle Harris, 
White, and Ingram arrived in was 
clearly marked as a repo truck. 

When Officer Mallory inter
viewed Reagan prior to his arrest, 
Reagan immediately admitted that 
he pointed his gun directly at 
Harris. The three complaining 
witnesses told Mallory that 
Reagan pointed his gun at each of 
them and tbreatened to kill them, 
and all three made sworn state
ments that Reagan pointed his gun 
at both Ingram and White, who had 
never stepped out of their own 
wrecker. The sworn statements of 
Harris and Ingram indicated that 
they told _Mallory that Reagan 
continued to point his gun at 
Harris after he exited Reagan's 
truck, and as Harris retreated 
down the driveway and entered the 
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repo truck. Those sworn state
ments also reveal that they also 
told Mallory that after Harris got 
into the wrecker with Ingram and 
White (who never got out of the 

wrecker), Reagan pointed his gun 
at, and threatened to kill, all 
three of them . ' Officer Mallory 
could 
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[*9.23] have reasonably be
lieved, based on the sworn tes
t~mony of all three complaining 
w~tnesses, that Reagan continued 
to point his weapon and threaten 
[**12] to kill Harris after a 
person in Reagan's position would 
no longer have reasonably be
lieved that this conduct was 
necessary to terminate the 
trespass. Likewise, Mallory could 
have reasonably believed that 
Reagan unnecessarily pointed his 
weapon at Ingram and White, who 
posed no threat to Reagan or his 
property . Therefore, Mallory had 
at least arguable probable cause , 
for Reagan's arrest and Mallory is 
entitled to qualified immunity. 

2 The d i strict court ap
parently accepted the 
plaintiffs' post-hoc asser
tions in their brief to the 
distri ct court to the effect 
that "Har ris, White, and 
Ingram were not retreating 
when Plaintiff threatened 

them, and Mallory was never 
told anything to the contrary 
by Harris, White and Ingram . " 
Reagan v . TitleMax of Ala . , 
Inc., No. 5:09-cv-91/RS-MD, 
at4 (N . D. Fla . Apr. 9, 2010). 
The record belies this, as 
demonstrated by the above 
description of the sworn 
statements given to Mallory. 
Moreover, we have also 
carefully examined the 
Plainti ffs' own sworn 
statements to Mallory before 
the arrest. Those statements 
do not say anything one way or 
the other about Reagan's 
pointing the gun or threat
ening the repo men as Harris 
retreated . Thus, Plaintiffs' 
statements [**13] to Mal
lory do not take issue with 
the retreat issue . 

For the foregoing reasons, the 
judgment of the district court is 

REVERSED . 
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LEXXSNEXXS SUMMARY: 
... Another impact of the law that plays an integral role in de

termining whether or not an individual claiming the law's protections 
is charged and prosecuted is law enforcement's investigation and 
handling of incidents. . law enforcement: varying methods for handling 
incidents The "Stand Your Ground" legislation altered how law en
forcement assesses and handles incidents involving self-defense 
claims .. . . Rosenbloom was shot twice by his neighbor Kenneth Allen 
in Allen's doorway .... Thus, Todd Rasmussen would only be required 
to show that he had a reasonable belief that it was necessary to defend 
Corey Rasmussen to prevent Frazzini from using force which would cause 
imminent death or great bodily harm .... After the trial, both 
Prosecutor Williams and Borden's attorney, Public Defender Carey 
Haughwout, agreed that the "Stand Your Ground" law was not even a factor 
in the verdict and that Borden's case would not likely have future 
effect on defendants claiming self-defense under the law. 
Furthermore, removing the presumptions or at least making them re
buttable would send the message that individuals must act reasonably 
·in all situations, and these changes would deter injustice from 
occurring in situations where the user of deadly force did not have 
a reasonable fear or that the user of force knew or reasonably believed 
the intruder had no malicious intent .... Amendments to clarify the 
law will serve to provide notice to citizens of when the law applies 
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and a more concrete framework for law enforcement and prosecutors to 
use in applying the law to individuals claiming self-defense. 

TEXT: 
[*395] 

Introduction 

Florida's "Stand Your Ground" Law has been controversial nl since 
Governor Jeb Bush signed it into law on April 2 6, 2 0 05. n2 The Protection 
of Persons/Use of Force Bill (the Judiciary Committee's Committee 
Substitute for Senate Bill 436) n3 expanded an individual ' s legal right 
to use force in self-defense, including deadly force, n4 without fear 
of criminal or civil consequences . nS In doing so, the law abrogated 
"the common law duty to retreat when attacked before using force, 
including deadly force in self-defense or defense of others." n6 
Although it should have 
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[*396] troubled the legislature that the individuals charged with 
enforcing the law - prosecutors and law enforcement - opposed the law, 
n7 the dissent by these groups did not dissuade the Florida Legislature. 
The law passed with unanimous approval in the Florida Senate and passed 
overwhelmingly in the Florida House of Representatives. n8 

Vehement arguments both for and against the law have been advanced 
during and since its passage. Proponents of the legislation, backed 
by the weighty support of the National Rifle Association { "NRA"), n9 
claim that the law was necessary to give law-abiding citizens the 
ability to protect themselves. nlO The NRA's self-interest - sanc
tioning the use of deadly force in more circumstances and thereby 
sanctioning the use of firearms in those situations - and heavy 
invol vernent in creating and passing the legislation did not deter the 
Florida Legislature. One of the bill's sponsors, Representative Dennis 
K. Baxley, stated that the law would "curb violent crime and make the 
citizens of Florida safer," nll and that the passing of the law is "a 
clear position that we will stand with victims of violent attacks when 
the law is in their favor.u nl2 Former NRA President Marion Hammer, 
n13 who is currently a powerful NRA lobbyist in Florida, n14 said that 
the new law was necessary to restore and codify the Castle Doctrine 
and self-defense rights that the courts had eroded over the years. n15 
She further claimed that these changes were needed because prosecutors 
have prosecuted "homeowners who shoot to defend their lives and homes." 
n16 Hammer said, "Prosecutors are always looking for somebody to 
prosecute and too often it's the _victirn. [The prosecutors] are part 
of the problem." nl7 
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[*397] 

Opponents of the legislation, including prosecutors, claim the bill 
unnecessarily expanded the right to use deadly force in self-defense. 
nl8 Florida House Representative Dan Gelber, one of twenty repre
sentatives who voted against the bill, stated that 11 it legalizes 
dueling. It legalizes fighting to the point of death, without anybody 
having a duty to retreat." n19 Elizabeth Haile, an attorney for the 
Brady Campaign to Prevent Gun Violence, declared that the law was 
unnecessary because "if you are protecting yourself or your family in 
self defense, that's a basic legal right anyway." n20 Critics also went 
so far as to suggest the law would turn "the state of Florida into the 
O.K. Corral." n21 

After the law passed with overpowering support in Florida, the NRA 
vowed to promote similar legislation throughout the nation. n22 As in 
Florida, the NRA' s self-interested crusade to pass "Stand Your Ground" 
laws did not discourage many other states' legislatures . Twenty three 
states have followed Florida's lead in passing similar legislation, 
including Alabama, Alaska, Arizona, Georgia, Idaho, Indiana, Kansas, 
Kentucky, Louisiana, Maine, Michigan, Mississippi, Missouri, North 
Dakota, Oklahoma, South Carolina, South Dakota, Tennessee, and Texas. 
n23 

The NRA has not been completely successful, though. Similar 
legislation was rejected in Wyoming and Virginia, both of which are 
considered "gun-friendly" and conservative states . n24 The House 
Judiciary Corrimittee in Wyoming voted against the proposed legislation 
~after the Wyoming Sheriff's Association and state trial lawyers 
association testified against it." n25 

With the laws• prevalence, the issues surrounding the laws will 
continue to be widely debated and legislated throughout the country. 
An 
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[~398] analysis and critique of Florida's legislation - the first 
of its kind - can supply an important perspective to the debate. 

The Florida law has numerous troubling aspects that create a 
multitude of questions including whether the law is working properly 
and whether the law provides adequate standards for prosecutors and 
law enforcement to follow in order to enforce t:he law . Considering the 
significant support of the law by the Florida Legislature and the NRA, 
the "Stand Your Ground" law appears to be here to stay, and advocacy 
that the law be repealed may be futile. Thus, perhaps the best avenue 
for change is to advocate for amendments to the law. 

This article addresses problematic aspects of the law and its actual 
effects in Florida and then makes recommendations for amendments that 
would eradicate some of the law's problems. Part One of this article 
introduces the Protection of Persons Bill and the changes that it made 
to Florida law. Part Two addresses issues that have arisen with the 
law, including dissent among prosecutors and law enforcement, the 
irrebuttable presumption of an intruder's malicious intent, confusion 
with the application of the law and the law's functioning as more of 
a bar to prosecution than a defense, and troublesome incidents that 
have occurred in Florida. Next, Part Three lays out recommendations 
for creating a system to track claims of self-defense, recommends 
amendments to the current law, and explains the rationales behind the 
recommendations. Finally, Part Four concludes and summarizes how the 
recommended amendments can serve the purpose of clarifying and im
proving the law to the benefit of prosecutors, law enforcement, and 
Florida citizens. 

I. The Rise of "Stand Your Ground" 

Jack King, the spokesman for the National Association of criminal 
Defense Lawyers, stated, "'Mo~t people would rather be judged by 12 
than carried by six,' referring to juries and pallbearers. n n26 King's 
statement encapsulates a view of self-defense that advocates using 
deadly force even when the circumstances are questionable as to whether 
such force is permissible because it is better to use deadly force and 
be judged by a jury than taking the chance of not using such force and 
ending up dead. The Florida legislature apparently agreed with this 
view when it pas·sed the Protection of Persons Bill. n27 The legis
lature's purported rationale for passing the law was: 

WHEREAS, the Legislature finds that it is proper for law-abiding 
people to protect themselves 1 their families I and others from intruders 
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[*399] and attackers without fear of prosecution or civil action for 
acting in defense of themselves and others, and 

WHEREAS, the castle doctrine is a common-law doctrine of ancient 
origins which declares that a person's horne is his or her castle, and 

WHEREAS, Section 8 of Article I of the State Constitution guarantees 
the right of the people to bear arms in defense of themselves, and 

WHEREAS, the persons residing in or visiting this state have a right 
to expect to remain unmolested within their homes or vehicles, and 

WHEREAS, no person or victim of crime should be required to surrender 
his or her personal safety to a criminal, nor should a person or victim 
be required to needlessly retreat in the face of intrusion or attack 
.. . . n28 

The new law, which took effect on October 1, 2005, substantially 
amended sections 776.012 and 776 . 031 and created sections 776.013 and 
776.032 of the Florida Statutes. n29 The amendment to section 776.012 
eliminated the duty to retreat before using deadly force. n30 Newly 
added section 776.013, entitled "Home protection; use of deadly force; 
presumption of fear of death or great bodily harm, " states that a person 
is presumed to have the reasonable fear necessary to use deadly force 
if the person against whom the deadly force was directed was unlawfully 
and forcefully entering or had entered specified areas, including a 
dwelling, n31 residence, n32 or occupied vehicle, n33 "or if the person 
had removed or was attempting to remove another person against [his 
or her] will" from these areas. n3 4 For the presumption to apply, the 
statute also requires that the person who used the deadly force "knew 
or had reason to believe that an unlawful and forcible entry or unlawful 
and forcible 
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[*400] act was occurring or had occurred." n35 Section 776 . 0~3(4) 

specifically states that any person who unlawfully and forcefully 
enters or attempts to enter another person's castle, defined to include 
a dwelling, residence, or occupied vehicle, is "presumed to be doing 
so with the intent to commit an unlawful act involving force or 
violence. " n3 6 

Additionally, section 776.013(3), which addresses the ability to 
"stand your ground~ in any place that a person legally has a right to 
be, states: 

A person who is not engaged in an unlawful activity and who is attacked 
in any other place where he or she has a right to be has no duty to 
retreat and has the right to stand his or her ground and meet force 
with force, including deadly force if he or she reasonably believes 
it is necessary to do so to prevent death or great bodily harm to himself 
or herself or another or to prevent. the commission of a forcible felony. 
n37 

This provision is a significant departure from Florida common law, 
which required a person to use every reasonable means available to 
retreat before using deadly force, except when the person was in his 
or her home or place of work. n38 By amending this section, the 
legislature did away with the common law duty to retreat before using 
deadly force in all places so long as the person meets the requirements 
of the statute: A person may use deadly force against another so ~ong 
as he or she is somewhere he has a legal right to be {e.g .• public 
streets, shopping centers) and he or she has a "reasonable belief" that 
the use of deadly force is necessary to prevent serious bodily injury 
or death. n39 The statute is silent as to whether the use of deadly 
force is permitted under these circumstances if an attacker is unarmed 
n40, but some have inferred this to be the case. n41 Florida's Fourth 
District Court of Appeal recently interpreted this provision as placing 
"no duty on the person to avoid or retreat from danger, so long as that 
person is not engaged in an unlawful 
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[*401] activity and is located in a place where he or she has a right 
to be." n42 Thus, the law allows people to use deadly force so long 
as they feel threatened with death or great bodily harm, even if a person 
has other means of protecting his or her safety, such as calling the 
police or retreating from the situation if it is possible to do so 
safely. 

Like section 776.012, section 776.031 was amended to codify the 
position that a duty to retreat so long as a person is somewhere they 
are lawfully permitted to be no longer exists. n43 Although the title 
of this section is "use of force in defense of others," it actually 
pertains to the use of force for protecting property. n44 The use of 
deadly force is only justified in the protection of property when a 
person "reasonably believes that such force is necessary to prevent 
the imminent commission of a forcible felony." n45 

In addition to section 776.013 discussed above, Senate Bill 43 6 also 
created section 776.032 of the Florida Statutes. n46 This section 
provides that a person who is permitted to use deadly force under 
sections 776.012, 776 . 013, and 776.031 receives immunity from 
"criminal prosecution and civil action for the use of such force.~ n47 
The immunity from criminal prosecution includes immunity from arrest, 
detention in custody, and charges or prosecution of the individual for 
using deadly force. n48 Section 776.032(2) of the statute further 
states that •[a] law enforcement agency may use standard procedures 
for investigating the use of force as described in subsection ( 1) , but 
the agency may not arrest the person for using force unless it de
termines that there is probable cause that the force that was used was 
unlawful." n49 With the changes in the law brought by Senate Bill 436 
have come major problems for prosecutors, law enforcement, and the 
general public. 

II. Problematic Aspects of the Law 

A. Opposition by Prosecutors and Law Enforcement 

As agents of the State, prosecutors and law enforcement groups are 
charged with the duty to enforce the law. In Florida, both groups 
publicly voiced their opposition to the "Stand Your Ground". law, but 
unfortunately 
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[*402] the legislature did not seem to listen . Palm Beach State 
Attorney Barry Krischer stated, "I dislike the law because it en
courages people to stand their ground ... when they could just as easily 
walk away. To me, that's not a civilized society.~ nSO Krischer also 
discussed his belief that the law is not protecting the individuals 
from prosecution and civil liability that the legislature intended; 
instead, he believes that it provides protection for criminals because 
criminals, rather than law-abiding citizens, are the individuals who 
are actually shooting each other. nSl Krischer fears that the law makes 
people more inclined to shoot when faced with confrontation, especially 
because the law extended an authorization to use deadly force against 
an attacker in public. n52 Paul A. Logli, president of the National 
District Attorneys Association, voiced his opinion of the law when he 
said, "[The 'Stand Your Ground' laws] basically give citizens more 
rights to use deadly force than we give police officers, and with less 
review." n53 Leon County State Attorney Willie Meggs , president of the 
Florida Prosecuting Attorneys Association, called the legislation the 
"shoot your Avon Lady law" and believes the law was unreasonable and 
unnecessary because there was no indication that individuals were being 
prosecuted unjustly for defending themselves. n54 Like Krischer, Meggs 
believes this law will protect individuals the legislature did not 
intend to shield. nSS Meggs stated that "all this may do is give a legal 
defense to a bad person who would otherwise be prosecuted. The person 
who is dead doesn' t get to say what they were going to do. " nS 6 Broward 
State Attorney Mike Satz concurs with Meggs that the law was unnecessary 
and thinks it creates opportunities for individuals to take advantage 
of the law's provisions who should not be entitled to do so. n57 One 
example of this would be if two individuals from rival gangs engaged 
in a gunfight where one of the individuals is killed, and the one still 
standing claimed he or she had a reasonable fear of death or great bodily 
harm, thereby justifying the use of deadly force under the law. 
Considering the fact that prosecutors are public servants with the duty 
to seek justice and prosecute the individuals who violate the law, it 
is a wonder that their opinions seemed to have such little influence 
on the legislature's decision to pass the law. 

Law enforcement officials, including Miami Police Chief John F. 
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[*403] Timoney and St. Petersburg Police Chief Chuck Harmon have also 
voiced similar dissent to the law. n58 Chief Timoney claimed the law 
is dangerous and ultimately unnecessary. n59 He feared that many people 
could become innocent victims, including children, and that the law 
gave drivers with road rage and intoxicated bar patrons the belief that 
they have immunity when they use firearms in an altercation. n60 Chief 
Timoney stated, "Whether it 1 s trick-or-treaters or kids playing in the 
yard of someone who doesn 1 t want them there or some drunk guy stumbling 
into the wrong house ... [the law is] encouraging people to possibly 
use deadly physical force where it shouldn't be used." n61 

The legislature's choice to pass the law is disconcerting con
sidering prosecutors 1 and law enforcements' opposition to it. One \'!Ould 
think that the opinions of the very individuals who have the re
sponsibility to enforce and prosecute the law would be given greater 
weight by the legislature, particularly when the law directly impacts 
their jobs. Despite opposition by these groups, the law overwhelmingly 
passed and remains in force. 

B. The Conclusive Presumptions of a Reasonable Fear of Death or Great 
Bodily Harm and of an Intruder's Malicious Intent 

Another problematic aspect of the law that has driven dissent is its 
creation of conclusive presumptions of a reasonable fear of death or 
great bodily harm under section 776.013(1) and of an intruder's 
malicious intent under section 776.013 (4) . If an individual proves the 
two elements of section 776.013(1) (a)-(b) -that an intruder had 
unlawfully entered or was attempting to enter or was unlawfully 
removing or had removed a person against his or her will from the 
individual's "castle" and that the individual knew such unlawful act 
was occurring - and does not fall within the exceptions listed by 
section 776.013(2} (a)-(d}, n62 the 
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[*404] law creates a presumption of having the reasonable fear of 
death or great bodily harm necessary to justify using deadly force. 
n63 Although not specifically delineated in the statute, the pre
sumption created by this provision has been interpreted to be con
clusive and irrebuttable. n64 The Senate Judiciary Committee stated 
that "legal presumptions are typically rebuttable. The presumptions 
created by the committee substitute, however, appear to be conclusive, • 
and the committee substitute (the form of the bill adopted) "does not 
require proof that the intruder was attempting to engage in a forcible 
felony. Under the committee substitute, the intruder's actual intent 
is irrelevant. The committee substitute, in effect, appears to create 
a conclusive presumption of the intruder's malicious intent." n65 

Indeed, the Florida House of Representatives specifically rejected 
an amendment by Representative Seiler that would have made the 
presumptions rebuttable with other evidence. n66 The courts have 
followed the legislature's lead. A Florida appellate court has in
terpreted the presumptions to be conclusive. n67 In State v. Heckman, 
the Florida Second District Court of Appeal stated that the pre
sumptions were irrebuttable, citing to the Senate Committee's Staff 
Analysis 5-6 from February 25, 2005. n68 

Anthony J. Sebok, a law professor at Brooklyn Law School, thinks the 
law's central innovation is that it allows individuals to use deadly 
force in defense of property against an intruder. n69 Professor Sebok 
has stated the law contravenes a long-held principle of law: The value 
of life outweighs the value of protecting property. n70 Thus, he 
believes there is the potential for "serious miscarriages of justice" 
when there is a presumption that every unlawful intruder intends to 
threaten the lives of people within the expanded "castle" the law 
creates. n71 Professor Sebok 
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[*405] raises an interesting and plausible hypothetical in which the 
law could result in such injustice. In this hypothetical, a student 
breaks into a teacher's vehicle with intent to vandalize it . Then, the 
teacher enters the vehicle and discovers the student . Under these 
circumstances, the teacher can use deadly force against the student 
and be entitled to the presumption, thus rendering the teacher immune 
from criminal prosecution or civil suit. n72 Sebok concludes that "the 
law tells average citizens they can kill when they reasonably believe 
that their homes or vehicles have been illegally and forcibly invaded." 
n73 

Under the presumptions created by section 776.013 of the Florida 
statutes, Jack King's statement about being carried by six pallbearers 
versus being judged by a twelve-person jury n74 becomes irrelevant. 
No longer will a person need to worry about being judged by a jury for 
using deadly force so long as the user of force can prove the re
quirements in section 776 . 013{1) (a)-(b). If the presumption applies, 
then there can be no criminal or civil repercussions for the use of 
deadly force. n75 When found to apply. the presumption's practical 
effect is that a jury will no longer be able to decide the factual 
question of whether the defendant had the reasonable fear necessary 
to use deadly force. Instead, the factual questions the jury will have 
to decide are whether the alleged intruder was attempting or had 
unlawfully and forcibly entered the defendant's home. and whether the 
defendant had reason to know that such an intrusion had occurred. n76 

In analyzing the presumptions, one should be discouraged by their 
practical effects. The presumed reasonable fear of death or great 
bodily harm of the user of force and the malicious intent of an intruder 
provides the victim of intrusion too much discretion to use deadly 
force. These presumptions eliminate the requirement of necessity and 
authorize the use of deadly force. even if non-deadly or no force would 
have been reasonable. Essentially, the presumptions allow a person 
within his "castle" to act with impunity. even if he or she has no 
reasonable fear, knows the intruder does not have any malicious intent, 
or knows that the use of deadly force is unreasonable. According to 
the law, if an intoxicated teenager enters his neighbor's home by 
mistaking it for his own, the 
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[*406] homeowner can presumably use deadly force. Even if the State 
could prove that the homeowner knew the intruder was his neighbor's 
teenager and that the teen meant no harm, the presumptions entitle him 
to use deadly force without having reasonable fear of death or great 
bodily harm. 

A critical question that should be addressed is the policy choice 
behind the irrebuttable presumptions. Creating irrebuttable pre
sumptions of a reasonable fear of death or great bodily harm for the 
user of force and of the intruder's malicious intent should make one 
ask why the legislature would want these presumptions to be irrefutable 
even if overwhelming evidence exists that would prove the user of force 
did not act reasonably . Miscarriages of justice can occur when the facts 
tell a different story, but the legal presumptions prevent the jury 
from making determinations as to whether using force was necessary and 
whether deadly force was required. 

At first glance, the irrebuttable presumptions may seem to be a sound 
conception because few would disagree that people have the right to 
be free from intrusion in their homes. But a more thorough analysis 
should make one question whether this is sound policy. The law should 
not abrogate the requirements that reasonable fear must exist in the 
user of force and that the amount of force used should be reasonable. 
Under sections 776.013(1) (a)-(b) and 776.013(4), the irrebuttable 
presumptions incentivize a "shoot-first" mentality rather than a 
reasonableness approach. Because the self-defense law is based on 
whether or not the user of force had a reasonable belief of death or 
great bodily harm, the law should not impute presumptions of having 
this reasonable belief, nor should it vindicate using deadly force when 
less force would be reasonable. Should not a law based on reasonableness 
encourage individuals to act reasonably in all circumstances? 

c. The Actual Effects 

1. prosecutors: the law as a bar to prosecution 

More than two years after the "Stand Your Ground•• law went into effect, 
the law•s actual effects and implications remain elusive. One sig
nificant factor causing this elusiveness is the lack of judicial 
interpretation of the law. Because only a few cases have actually been 
brought to trial, the "Stand Your Ground .. law may act more as a bar 
to prosecution than a defense. 

Russell Smith, president-elect of the Florida Association of 
Criminal Defense Lawyers, originally thought the law's impact would 
be seen 
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[*407] in trials, but he has not found that to be the case. n77 Smith 
stated that "the real impact [of the law] has been that it's making 
filing decisions difficult for prosecutors . It's causing cases to not 
be filed at all or to be filed with reduced charges." n78 Smith's 
statement supports the idea that the law acts more as a bar to 
prosecution than a defense, as does the experience of Duval County State 
Attorney Harry Shorstein. n79 Shorstein believes that although the law 
cannot be blamed for the homicide binge in his jurisdiction, it has 
significantly influenced a handful of homicide and attempted homicide 
cases. n80 Shorstein thinks the law has hindered prosecutors. n81 
Although only implicated in a few cases in his jurisdiction, he believes 
the law has a wide and prevalent influence on cases that is "difficult 
to document." n82 He stated: 

[The law] caused a general expansion of self-defense, which makes all 
issues of self-defense more favorable to the defendant or suspect than 
before . . .. It's also created a greater propensity to use deadly force 
than existed before . There's a lesser sensitivity to gun violence and 
death, and that's not good. n83 

Thus, according to prosecutors, the law has not turned Florida into 
the Wild West, nor has it caused a demonstrable increase in homicides. 
n84 But it does have an impact on decisions of whether to prosecute 
at all or bring reduced charges against individuals using deadly force. 
n85 

The assertion that the law acts more as a bar to prosecution than 
a defense cannot be fully substantiated, however, because statistics 
on the number of self-defense claims statewide, either before or after 
the law took effect 1 are not available. n86 Nonetheless, some doc
umented cases where charges are reduced or not brought at all are 
illustrative of how the law can function as a bar to prosecution or 
a bargaining chip for defendants in plea deals. n87 An article in the 
Orlando Sentinel newspaper on June 11, 2006, stated that since the law 
went into effect on October 1, 
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[*408] 2005, at least 13 people in Central Florida used firearms and 
claimed the law's protection. n88 The incidents resulted in six dead 
and four wounded, and all but one of the ten deceased or maimed were 
unarmed . n89 At the time of the report, five of the shooters had been 
cleared of all charges, three shooters had been charged, and the 
remaining incidents were still under review. n90 

Duval County State Attorney Shorstein cited five cases where the law 
has influenced the State Attorney office's decisions in cases, re
sulting in refraining from filing charges or reducing charges. n91 
These cases included an incident where a man was shot by a motorist 
following an argument where the man allegedly attacked the motorist, 
an incident where a man was shot and killed by an acquaintance in a 
domestic dispute, and a road rage episode where a woman was stabbed 
to death by another woman. n92 

Similarly, the law affected a case in which a man stabbed another 
at a party. The prosecutors in that case gave the defendant a deal for 
seven years in prison if he pled guilty to manslaughter. n93 Assistant 
State Attorney Andy Slater stated that the "Stand Your Ground" law 
coupled with conflicting witness testimony caused him to offer the plea 
agreement. n94 The defendant's defense attorney~ Richard Lubin, 
thought the deal was in the best interest of his client, even though 
he felt they had a strong defense, because it eliminated the possibil~ty 
of his client receiving a sentence of life imprisonment for se
cond-degree murder. n95 

Based on these incidents, the law is acting more as a bar to 
prosecution or a plea bargaining chip rather than a defense. However, 
unless statistics are produced regarding all cases that involve claims 
of self-defense, it will remain impossible to tell whether these 
examples are anomalies or whether they are actually representative of 
the effects of the law. Nonetheless, the incidents which never reach 
the inside of a courtroom because charges are not brought or reduced 
plea deals are accepted are the most important in determining how the 
law functions in practice. Thus, a system to track claims of 
self-defense and how these claims are handled and resolved is im
perative for determining the law's actual effects. The reconunendation 
for this type of system is further discussed in Section III. Another 
impact of the law that plays an integral 
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[*409] role in determining whether or not an individual claiming the 
law's protections is charged and prosecuted is law enforcement's 
investigation and handling of incidents. 

2. law enforcement: varying methods for handling incidents 

The "Stand Your Ground" legislation altered how law enforcement 
assesses and handles incidents involving self-defense claims. Under 
section 776 . 032(2) of the Florida statutes, the police are forbidden 
to arrest or detain a suspect unless they have evidence establishing 
probable cause that the force used was unlawful. n96 Thus, although 
the law requires self-defense claims to be investigated, an individual 
claiming he or she acted in self-defense cannot even be arrested unless 
the police have evidence that the person's actions do not fit within 
the requirements of the statute. n97 

The effect of these changes is illustrated by five months of court 
records for Lake, orange, Osceola, Polk, Seminole, and Volusia 
counties. These records showed •widespread differences in the way 
claims are investigated and prosecuted." n98 Assessment of the records 
uncovered that some incidents received over twenty hours of inves
tigation by detectives, while others were sent straight to the 
prosecutors' offices and were never reviewed by detectives. n99 

A comparison of the handling of three incidents illustrates the 
varying methods of investigating cases by law enforcement. In one 
incident, an off-duty police officer who used deadly force and claimed 
he feared for his life while drinking at an acquaintance's house was 
arrested and charged by the Seminole County Sherriff's Office. nlOO 
The prosecutors subsequently dropped the charges after interviewing 
the witness for approximately fifteen hours and deciding that there 
was insufficient evidence to rebut the officer's self-defense claim. 
nlOl But the orange County Sheriff's Office did not consult the State 
Attorney's Office when deciding not to bring charges against a 
homeowner who shot and wounded an intoxicated intruder who believed 
he had entered a friend's house. n102 

In yet another Orange County incident, the law enforcement agency • s 
on-call detective did not investigate a shooting where a fif
teen-year-old male suspected of attempting to steal a car was shot in 
the back 
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[*410] of the leg by the car owner's husband. n103 Although a witness 
claimed that the young man may have been shot while he was running away, 
the detective instructed deputies to forward their reports straight 
to the State Attorney's office. nl04 

Some investigators argue that the law has not changed how incidents 
are assessed and investigated by law enforcement agencies. Others, 
including Sergeant Rich Ring, head of the Orlando Police's Homicide 
Squad, assert the opposite conclusion. nlOS Ring stated that while the 
claims are still investigated, the change is that, "in the old days, 
we'd say 'Where is the weapon?' Now the person only needs to have a 
'reasonable fear of death or great bodily harm' and be able to ar
ticulate it ... But what's reasonable fear? It's so vague, it's 
different for every one." n106 

The varying amounts of time spent investigating and the different 
methods for handling incidents involving claims of self-defense under 
the law is difficult to reconcile with the desire for the law to be 
applied uniformly. Because cases are not handled uniformly, too much 
discretion may be vested in law enforcement. This is especially 
troubling if law enforcement can pick and choose which incidents to 
investigate more thoroughly than others because it opens the door for 
personal bias, such as racial or gender animus, to play an improper 
role in the police's decisions. Furthermore, the varying procedures 
used by law enforcement for investigating incidents of self-defense 
under the law raises other questions: Does section 776.032(2) of the 
law hinder law enforcement agencies' ability to investigate 
self-defense claims? If so, does it give law enforcement disincentive 
to investigate? Among other factors, the unclear aspects of the law 
and the lack of uniformity by law enforcement in investigating in
cidents have contributed to a number of troubling episodes in Florida. 

3. incidents in florida 

Despite the lack of specific statistics regarding the law's effect 
on how many incidents using deadly force are claiming the law's 
protections and whether or not users of force are being prosecuted or 
given reduced sentences via plea bargains, numerous incidents in 
Florida raise serious questions as to the application of the law. A 
sampling of these incidents strikes at the center of the controversies 
surrounding the law, including who should be able to claim the law's 
protections, whether 
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[*411] charges should be brought against the person who used deadly 
force, whether the law is even applicable, and whether amendments 
should be made to the law. The first incident provides a basis for 
exploring the problem with determining what constitutes "unlawful 
activity" under the law. The second shows issues that can arise with 
the irrebuttable presumption. The third illustrates problems with the 
statute failing to state the amount of force that can be used in 
self-defense and the law ' s application to defense of others. Finally, 
the fourth incident shows one of the problematic aspects of providing 
immunity from all criminal prosecution and civil suits. 

On June 11, 2006, Jacqueline Galas, a prostitute of New Port Richey, 
shot and killed her longtime client Frank Labiento . n107 According to 
the police and prosecutors, the evidence showed that Labiento intended 
to kill Galas. In fact, he told her of his intent while the two sat 
at Labiento's kitchen table . n108 When Labiento stood up to answer the 
phone, he left his .357-caliber handgun on the table in front of Galas. 
n109 According to the story she told police, Labiento then came at her 
in a threatening manner, and she shot him in the chest. n110 The arrest 
report stated that Galas "made no attempt to flee, nor did she verbally 
warn the victim that she was going to shoot him," n111 and she did not 
call for medical help as Labiento was dying. n112 Although originally 
arrested and charged with second-degree murder, prosecutors dropped 
the charge. n113 Assistant State Attorney Michael Halkitis stated that 
Galas's decision to shoot rather than flee would have made his choice 
not to prosecute much more difficult under the old law which still 
required the duty to retreat before using deadly force. nl14 Halkitis 
further remarked, "It's a very clear case of an issue covered by 'Stand 
Your Ground . ' " nllS 

But Halkitis's statement that this is clearly covered by the law 
should be questioned. Section 776.013 (3) states that a person may only 
use deadly force if he or she is attacked, is not engaged in an unlawful 
activity, and is in a place where he or s he has a legal right to be . 
n116 Galas admitted she was working as a prostitute and that she 
regularly "performed 
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[*412] sex acts with Labiento in exchange for money." nll7 This 
raises the questions of what constitutes being engaged in an "unlawful 
activity," and when the law's protections should apply. Galas may not 
have been engaged in sex for money at the exact time when she used deadly 
force against Labiento, but she did admit to acting in her capacity 
as a prostitute. · 

Similarly, imagine a scenario where an individual was dealing drugs 
to a customer in the customer's horne, and the customer attacked the 
dealer. At the time the drug dealer was attacked and reasonably used 
deadly force in self-defense against the customer, he or she was not 
actively exchanging the drugs for money. Should the drug dealer be 
entitled to assert the defense? When there is not an explicit definition 
of "unlawful activity, • it is unclear as to who should be able to claim 
the law's protections. 

A critical analysis of this incident reveals numerous problems with 
the "unlawful activity11 provision. The provision lacks any definition 
or explanation, so it is impossible to know the precise time-framing 
and degree of unlawful activity that will cause a user of force not 
to be protected by the law. For example, is a person who trespasses 
on another's land or a person carrying an unlicensed firearm exempt 
from the law• s protection, even if the person is faced with an attack 
which will cause death or great bodily harm? When there is no clear 
definition of this provision, it gives too much discretion to 
prosecutors and law enforcement to decide whether or not the provision 
is applicable and thus whether or not a person will receive the law's 
protections . 

The circumstances of another incident illustrate the problem with 
the irrebuttable presumptions created in favor of the person using 
deadly force under section 776.013. Jason M. Rosenbloom was shot twice 
by his neighbor Kenneth Allen in Allen's doorway. n118 Allen had 
complained to the local authorities about Rosenbloom putting out more 
trash bags than local ordinances allowed. n119 When Rosenbloom knocked 
on Allen's door, the two men began to argue. n120 Allen claimed that 
Rosenbloom had his foot in the door and was attempting to rush inside 
the house before he pulled the trigger. n121 Rosenbloom denied this 
allegation. n122 The conflicting claims only converge on the fact that 
Allen shot Rosenbloom, who was unarmed, in the stomach and then in the 
chest. nl23 



Page 20 
63 U. Miami L. Rev. 395, * 

[*413] Afterward, Allen said he was afraid, nl24 and stated, "I have 
a right ... to keep my house safe." nl25 

Without other witnesses, it is Allen's claim versus Rosenbloom's 
claim. Section 776.013(1) (a)-(b) would protect Allen from civil and 
criminal suits so long as he could show that Rosenbloom was "unlawfully" 
and uforcibly" entering or attempting to enter his home, and that he 
believed such entry was occurring when he shot Rosenbloom . If Allen 
proved this, then he is presumed to have the reasonable fear necessary 
to justify using deadly force. n126 Thus, even if the State could prove 
that Allen did not fear Rosenbloom and could see that he was plainly 
unarmed and had no malicious intent, it is irrelevant because the 
presumption in favor of Allen is conclusive and irrebuttable. nl27 

One should question whether justice was done in this situation. If 
there was evidence that Allen did not have reasonable fear or that 
Rosenbloom had no malicious intent, then the presumptions should be 
rebuttable so that such injustice does not occur. In this incident, 
it was a case of a dispute between acquaintances that escalated into 
violence, not a situation where a homeowner finds a random burglar 
inside his home and has to make a split-second decision . This is not 
the type of incident in which the user of force should be unquestionably 
protected by irrebuttable presumptions. Rather, it is exactly the type 
of scenario where the facts regarding the user of force's reasona
bleness in the need to use force and the use of deadly force -as opposed 
to less force- should be used to determine whether the act was justified 
self- defense. 

Another incident particularly shows the issues that can arise with 
the law's failure to specifically state the amount of force that can 
be used and the application of the law to defense of others claims. 
Michael Frazzini was in a camouflage mask and carrying a fourteen-inch 
souvenir baseball bat when he was shot and killed by Todd Rasmussen. 
n128 According to Frazzini's family, Frazzini was watching over his 
mother's home and backyard because she thought twenty-two-year-old 
Corey Rasmussen "had stolen her car keys and [had been] disturbing her 
property." nl29 The only accounts of the events that transpired and 
led to the 
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[*41.4] death of Frazzini are from Todd Rasmussen and his family . n130 
Corey Rasmussen, Todd's son, was alerted by his sister that someone 
was lurking in the bushes behind the backyard. n131 Corey confronted 
and pulled a knife on Frazzini when he saw Frazzini • s novelty bat (which 
he allegedly believed to be a lead pipe) . nl32 Todd Rasmussen told 
police that he had his daughter retrieve his .357 revolver and went 
outside where he saw Corey and Frazzini standing off . n133 According 
to Todd, he yelled a warning, and then he shot and killed Frazzini, 
claiming Frazzini lunged at him and Corey. n134 

The prosecu·tors declined to arrest or bring charges against Todd 
Rasmussen for murder or manslaughter because they said that so long 
as Todd Rasmussen had fear of death or bodily injury to himself or 
another - in this case his son - then he had the right to use deadly 
force. nl35 The prosecuting attorney, Hamid Hunter, said that, taking 
the Rasmussen family's account of events at "face value," there was 
reasonable belief that Todd Rasmussen feared for his son • s life . n13 6 
Lee County Chief Assistant State Attorney Randy McGruther remarked that 
the state would not prosecute a case if there is not a reasonable belief 
that a jury will convict. n137 Hunter candidly concluded, "Nobody 
involved in this decision feels good about it." n138 

Originally, the state attorney • s report stated that Frazzini's body 
was found on Todd Rasmussen's property. n139 Further investigation 
found that Frazzini was actually found on his mother's property . nl40 
The prosecuting attorney, Hunter, admitted the error and that he had 
never actually been to the scene of the crime; however, the prosecutor ' s 
office still determined that Todd Rasmussen should not be charged. n141 
The prosecutors claimed that where Frazzini was killed is not a factor 
under "Stand Your Ground" because the law simply requires that 
Rasmussen reasonably fear for the life of his son in order for him to 
legally exercise deadly force . nl42 

This incident illustrates the issue that can arise because the 
statute 
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[*415] does not explicitly specify the appropriate/permitted amount 
of force that can be used in self-defense. The fact that Frazzini was 
holding a novelty bat compared to the knife-carrying Corey Rasmussen 
and gun-carrying Todd Rasmussen has even caused one of the law's 
co-sponsors to question the application of "Stand Your Ground." n143 
State Representative Jeff Kottkamp stated, "The intent is that you can 
only use the same amount of force as you believe will be used against 
you .... It certainly wasn't that you can shoot and kill somebody 
wielding a souvenir baseball bat . " n144 But that distinction is not 
clear from the wording of the law. nl45 Without a requirement of 
commensurate force specifically written into the law there is no room 
for interpretation, which can result in injustice. 

The Rasmussen/Frazzini incident also shows another problem with the 
law's application to defense of others. n146 Representative Kottkamp 
stated that the Florida Legislature did not intend for the law to 
protect individuals who charged at others with deadly weapons and that 
"[Frazzini] was found on his mother's property, so I don't know how 
Stand Your Ground applies. n n147 According to Hunter I however, the law 
applies because Corey and Todd Rasmussen were someplace they had a right 
to be - in their backyard and utility easement - and Todd Rasmussen 
had a reasonable belief that Frazzini was going to kill or do great 
bodily injury to his son. n148 

But if Corey Rasmussen was the original aggressor by confronting and 
brandishing a knife against Frazzini, should the law protect Todd 
Rasmussen for shooting and killing Frazzini? Should Rasmussen have been 
able to use this amount of force when the person he shot was holding 
a toy bat and the person he was protecting was holding a knife? There 
is something inherently unjust in this type of circumstance. Under the 
"Stand Your Ground" law, however, Hunter is likely correct because 
section 776.012 appears to envelop the mistake of fact defense and turns 
the assessment solely into a reasonableness inquiry. n149 Thus, Todd 
Rasmussen would only be required to show that he had a reasonable belief 
that it was necessary to defend Corey Rasmussen to prevent Frazzini 
from using force which would cause imminent death or great bodily harm. 
Even if it was proved that Corey Rasmussen was the original aggressor, 
and Todd Rasmussen was mistaken about this fact, a mistake 
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[*43.6] of fact defense is unnecessary nnder the law because it only 
requires Todd Rasmussen's act to be objectively reasonable . nlSO 
Regardless of whether or not Todd Rasmussen was mistaken about who was 
the initial aggressor, should not a jury decide if he acted objectively 
reasonable? This may be an instance of prosecutors using their own 
discretion to replace that which should be for a jury to decide. 

The incident involving the death of nine-year-old Sherdavia Jenkins 
reveals more problems with the law. While playing on the front stoop 
of her horne, Sherdavia Jenkins was killed by a stray bullet from a 
shootout between Damon "Red Rock" Darling and Leroy "Yellow Man" 
LaRose. n151 Although the police originally said that they would not 
charge Darling, both men were eventually arrested and charged with 
second-degree murder with a deadly weapon, attempted second-degree 
murder with a deadly weapon, and possession of a weapon/firearm by a 
convicted felon. n152 

The Jenkins incident raises three more problematic aspects of the 
law. First, if a person using deadly force is protected by the law, 
then even innocent bystanders who become victims are prohibited from 
filing civil suits, and the state cannot bring criminal charges against 
the user of deadly force. n153 There is an inherent injustice to 
families who lose a loved one and then have no recourse because a law 
provides absolute immunity from criminal prosecution and civil suits 
for a person using deadly force within the requirements of the statute. 

In addition to the troubling idea that the law provides no remedies 
for innocent bystanders who are killed or injured by users of deadly 
force acting properly in self-defense, there is a second problem with 
the legislature's rationale for passing the law. Chief Assistant State 
Attorney in the Fourth Judicial Circuit of Florida, Jay Plotkin, 
illustrated this problem when he said, "unfortunately, you can't write 
a law that says only good citizens can use deadly force to protect 
themselves ... If a bad guy is defending himself against another bad 
guy, the law applies to him, too . " nl54 Although only a hypothetical, 
as both LaRose and Darling were eventually charged with second-degree 
murder and two other crimes, this scenario raises questions as to 
whether the people the legislature intended the law to protect are the 
same people who can claim the law's protections. If the bullet that 
struck Jenkins was from the gun of the individual who responded based 
on a reasonable fear of death or · 
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[*417] bodily injury, then the shooter would have complete immunity 
from both criminal prosecution and civil suits under section 776 . 032 
of the Florida Statutes . n155 Should not a law that can result in such 
incongruous results be amended so that such results do not occur? 

The Florida Legislature declined to make such an amendment. In 
response to the Jenkins incident, Senate Bill 878 nl56 and House Bill 
371 n157 were introduced in the Florida Senate and the Florida House 
of Representatives, respectively. These bills sought to amend sections 
776 . 013 and 776.032 of the current law. nl58 The suggested amendments 
to section 776 . 013 would require an overt act to support the belief 
that the use of deadly force was necessary and would define "unlawful 
activity" as an "activity undertaken by a person which is prohibited 
by the laws of this state . " n159 The bills ' amendments to section 
776.032 would remove criminal and civil immunity to defendants who harm 
innocent bystanders, n160 including children like Sherdavia Jenkins. 
Both of these bills died on May 4, 2007, the Senate Bill 878 in the 
Committee on Criminal Justice n161 and House Bill 371 in the Safety 
and Security Council. nl62 

Third, the outcome of the Jenkins incident presents a significant 
problem of too much discretion in how prosecutors apply the law. Here, 
this may be a scenario where the prosecutors are willing to bypass the 
"Stand Your Ground" law based on their belief that the jury would 
convict the defendants based on their criminal backgrounds despite the 
law. As with the police, the law may vest too much discretion in 
prosecutors when they are making determinations of whether the law's 
protections should apply. If prosecutors make decisions to prosecute 
contingent on whether or not a jury is more likely to convict the user 
of force based on who he or she is, then the law will not be applied 
equally. Prosecutors should not give effect to personal or social 
biases by basing the decision of whether or not to prosecute a case 
on who the user of force is rather than what he or she did . Another 
factor which plays an integral role in the law's actual effects is the 
determination of probable cause by police. 
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D. The Determination of Probable Cause by Police 

Sergeant Ring's statement describing the difficulty in determining 
reasonable fear depicts one of the differences before and after the 
law went into effect. Previously, using deadly force in a place other 
than the home or workplace without retreating would generally result 
in charging the individual using such force with a crime . Now, under 
section 776.032, the police must look for evidence proving the person 
did not have reasonable fear of great bodily harm or death . n163 This 
evidence must be used to determine whether the user of force acted 
reasonably. If the law enforcement officials cannot establish probable 
cause that the force used was unlawful because it was motivated by 
something other than reasonable fear, then the police are forbidden 
from even arresting the person who used deadly force. nl64 

In order to arrest an individual, law enforcement must have probable 
cause to believe that a crime is being or has been committed. n165 In 
Seago v . State, the Court stated, "Facts constituting probable cause 
need not meet the standard of conclusiveness and probability required 
to support a conviction." n166 Under the "Stand Your Grormd" law, law 
enforcement must decide whether or not the user of force acted with 
a reasonable belief under the circumstances. Thus, determining if 
probable cause exists requires police to assess the nexus between 
reasonable fear and the amount of force used - including deadly force. 
Because "Stand Your Ground" does not purport to change the Florida 
common-law objective'standard for reasonableness when assessing 
self-defense claims, n167 law enforcement's determination will turn 
on whether or not the user of force was objectively reasonable under 
the circumstances. Thus, under the objective standard, law enforcement 
is to assess the situation based on whether an objectively reasonable 
person would have had reasonable fear that the alleged attacker was 
going to kill or do great bodily harm. Section 776 . 032(2) says law 
enforcement agencies are to make this determination using "standard 
procedures for investigating the 
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Under section 776.032(2) of the Florida Statutes, law enforcement 
is the initial arbiter in deciding whether a person's use of deadly 
force was reasonable or excessive. n169 Thus, unless prosecutors decide 
to pursue cases where police initially decline to investigate, law 
enforcement's decision about whether the user of force had reasonable 
fear and used reasonable force will determine whether or not a case 
is adjudicated. In ''Stand Your Ground= New Challenges for Forensic 
Psychologists," an article by forensic psychologist Patricia Wallace, 
Wallace states that •it is important to understand how the law en
forcement agency defines and measures the construct of reasonable fear 
and correlates it with reasonable force, including deadly force . " n170 
As illustrated in Part II(c) (ii) by the varying methods for handling 
cases by law enforcement, including the difference in the amount of 
time spent investigating incidents and whether or not cases of 
self-defense are actually reviewed by detectives, the standard in
vestigation procedures can differ depending on the law enforcement 
agency. n171 Wallace explains that although these agencies are trained 
to handle crime scenes, determining the reasonableness of the force 
used and the existence of reasonable fear goes beyond the decisions 
that are made during standard investigation procedures. n172 Wallace 
concludes that law enforcement agencies need periodic training 
programs and the psychological tools that give these groups the 
necessary training for assessing the fear-force constructs and human 
behavior. nl73 

In many situations involving the use of deadly force, the only basis 
for determining whether the force used was reasonable will be the user 
of force's version of the facts, because the receiver of the force died. 
Thus, law enforcement's determination of whether probable cause 
demonstrating that the user of force was unreasonable will often hinge 
solely on the claim of the self-interested party. The user of force 
is most likely to provide a rendition of facts that would make it seem 
objectively reasonable that he or she had reasonable fear and that the 
amount of force used was reasonable. When combining this scenario with 
the documented different methods and amounts of time spent inves
tigating incidents by law enforcement officials, an analytical ap
proach should recognize a significant problem. If police rely solely 
on the user of force's claim and do not perform a more thorough 
investigation into 
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unreasonable, then there is too great an opportunity for injustice. 
"Standard investigating procedures" may not be adequate to assess 
claims of self-defense when the only obvious leads to determine 
reasonableness are the self-interested user of force's claim. Thus, 
police must be diligent and more probing when investigating the 
situations where there does not appear to be more evidence than the 
user of force's claim. Where police do not conduct more thorough 
investigations in these situations, miscarriages of justice can occur. 

E. Case Law Involving "Stand Your Ground" Defenses 

There has been very little judicial interpretation of the "Stand Your 
Ground" law since it went into effect, and the judicial interpretation 
provided by the courts has focused on whether the law can be applied 
retroactively. The Fourth District Court of Appeals of Florida held 
that the law did not apply retroactively to crimes committed prior to 
the law's passage. n174 The Court noted that there was nothing in the 
legislation indicating that the legislature intended for the law to 
apply retroactively . n175 The Court further reasoned that because 
section 776.013 substantively- rather than procedurally or remedially 
-changed section 776.012, n176 it would be a violation of article X, 
section 9 of the Florida Constitution nl77 for section 776 . 013 to be 
applied in this manner. n178 The Florida Supreme Court upheld the Fourth 
District Court of Appeals decision n179 and further held that section 
776. 013 of the Florida Statutes does not apply to cases pending at the 
time the statute became effective. n180 The Court stated that "the 
primary effect of section 776.013 is to specifically incorporate 'no 
duty to retreat ' for certain situations when deadly force can im
mediately occur without needing to first retreat." n l Bl In a footnote 
addressing the presumptions created by section 776.013, the Florida 
Supreme Court noted, "We [the Court] do not here address or consider 
the validity of conclusive presumptions." n182 

The case of Norman Borden presented another question as to the law's 
application but ultimately did not produce any significant judicial 
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to Borden, were as follows: While walking his dogs, Borden was 
threatened by two men in a Jeep who were linked to the Latin gang Surenos 
13. n183 After a brief verbal altercation, Borden kicked the Jeep and 
went into his house to get his gun. n184 The two men also retreated 
from the initial confrontation and picked up a third man, who was a 
documented member of Surenos 13. nl85 The three men returned in the 
Jeep and were driving toward Borden. n186 Borden claimed to fear that 
they were trying to run him over. n187 Borden pulled his gun and shot 
five times through the windshield . nl88 He then moved to the side of 
the vehicle and fired nine more rounds. n189 In the end, two of the 
three men in the car were killed and one was wounded. n190 The man who 
survived admitted to investigators that Borden may have thought he and 
his friends were trying to hit him with the Jeep. nl91 He also testified 
at trial that they were planning to "rough [Borden] up a little bit. n 

nl92 

Norman Borden was charged and put on trial for two counts of murder 
and one count of attempted murder. nl93 Prosecutor Craig Williams 
admitted that the first round of shots were in self-defense and were 
not at issue. nl94 Williams said that the only issue for the jurors 
to decide was whether the threat faced by Borden was still imminent 
before he fired the second round of shots. nl95 Williams argued that 
Borden exceeded his right to use self-defense after firing the first 
five shots because the Jeep had stopped and the threat had dissipated. 
nl96 Borden claimed that the second round of shots was in self-defense 
because he continue d to fear for his life. nl97 

Borden's attorney made a motion to throw out the case based on the 
"Stand Your Ground" law. n198 The trial judge denied the motion and 
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acquitted Borden of all charges. n200 Prosecutor Craig Williams said 
that he was almost relieved when Borden was acquitted because he had 
privately believed that Borden was justified under the circumstances. 
n201 He charged Borden, however, because he felt that a jury needed 
to decide the case. n202 After Borden's acquittal by the jury, 
Prosecutor Williams was not surprised by the verdict and stated that 
the three men "were bringing a lot of violence to [Borden] . It Is tough 
to put yourself in that guy 1 s shoes and say he didn It act appropriately. 
It 1 s really tough." n203 After the trial, both Prosecutor Williams and 
Borden's attorney, Public Defender Carey Haughwout, agreed that the 
"Stand Your Ground" law was not even a factor in the verdict n204 and 
that Borden's case would not likely have future effect on defendants 
claiming self-defense under the law. n205 

The Borden case would have more significance if the judge had thrown 
the case out based solely on the "Stand Your Ground" law. The denial 
of the motion to dismiss only shows that judicial discretion has not 
been changed by the law, which ultimately is of little importance if 
most cases never reach a judge in the first place. 

Likewise, when James Behanna was put on trial for manslaughter, which 
Behanna claimed was in self-defense, the trial court judge rejected 
the defense counsel's motion to dismiss based solely on the "Stand Your 
Ground" law. n206 The judge also denied the defense's motion for a 
judgment of acquittal after the State rested its case and at the 
conclusion of all evidence because of conflicting testimony and allowed 
the case to go to the jury. n207 Behanna was ultimately convicted of 
manslaughter by a jury and sentenced to fifteen years in prison and 
five years of probation. n208 
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Under a cursory analysis, the rejection by the judges to dismiss the 
cases based solely on the "Stand Your Ground" law demonstrates that 
the law is functioning properly in the courts by still allowing juries 
to decide whether or not a person was acting in self-defense. A critical 
analysis, however, reveals that the cases of Borden and Behanna do not 
provide insight into one of the most important functions of the law: 
The initial decision whether to charge and prosecute an individual. 
The episodes where no charges are brought against the user of force 
based on the law, such as the Galas/Labiento, Rasmussen/Frazzini, and 
Allen/Rosenbloom incidents, show how the law actually works in 
practice. The law • s real impact can be seen in the incidents which never 
reach the courtroom. The incidents where individuals are not charged 
support the idea that the law may be acting as a bar to prosecution, 
as the initial determinations to charge and prosecute or not will 
ultimately determine whether an individual claiming self-defense will 
face legal consequences. In addition to the lack of judicial in
terpretation that fails to provide substantial insight into the law's 
impact, there are concerns with the 1 egis la ture ' s intent and rationale 
for passing the "Stand Your Ground" law. 

F. Problems with the Legislature's Rationale for Passing 
the Protection of Persons Bill 

When looking at the law's actual effects, the legislature's rationale 
for the law appears problematic . In the purported reasoning for passing 
the law, the legislature stated that the law was passed in order to 
give "law-abiding people" the right to protect their family and 
themselves from intruders and attackers without having to worry about 
criminal or civil penalties before taking action in defense of 
themselves and others. n209 But some of the individuals who might be 
able to claim the protections of the law do not appear to be the types 
of "law-abiding" individuals the legislature sought to protect. 
Jacqueline Galas was a prostitute who shot her customer Frank Labiento. 
n210 Both of the shooters in the gunfight that killed Sherdavia Jenkins 
had extensive criminal records. n211 Future incidents may further 
illustrate that the law can shield people who do not abide by the law. 
Ultimately, the individuals that can be protected by the "Stand Your 
Ground" law may not be the 11 law-abiding citizens" that the legislature 
claimed the law was intended to protect. 

As written, the law also seems to be intended to protect individuals 
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[*424] who are subject to random violence. Some of the reported 
cases, however, show that the law is protecting individuals from 
violence by acquaintances when the acquaintances' disputes escalate. 
Frank Labiento was a long-time customer of Jacqueline Galasi Jason 
Rosenbloom was Kenneth Allen • s neighbor; and Michael Frazzini ' s mother 
was Todd Rasmussen's neighbor, and Rasmussen knew Frazzini . These 
incidents involved disputes in which both parties were at least 
relatively well-known to each other . such examples are far from the 
random violence that the law appears to be intending to protect against. 
If protection from random violence is what the law is actually intended 
to protect, then, arguably, the analysis should change when the victim 
and user of self-defense are acquaintances. One solution would be to 
deem incidents involving acquaintances as per se unreasonable unless 
the user of self-defense can prove that a weapon or an explicit threat 
with the means to achieve it were present. The opposi t~ approach would 
be for the legislature to state that this law was intended to protect 
individuals regardless of whether or not: they were acquainted with the 
victim. Based on the legislature's purported rationale, however, 
acquaintances claiming the law's protections appear to be another 
instance where the law may be used to protect individuals that the 
Florida Legislature did not intend. 

Furthermore, is the law aimed at permitting and condoning the use 
of firearms for people to protect themselves? By specifically including 
the statement that people have the right to bear arms in defense of 
themselves under the State Constitution, n212 the legislature seems 
to be saying just that. The heavy influence and publicity by the NRA 
should indicate that the group has its own self-interest in the law. 
Regardless of the NRA's input and promotion, including the statement 
regarding the right to bear arms in the rationale for passing the law 
makes the law appear to be directed toward sanctioning the use of 
firearms. This raises serious questions: What is the real purpose 
behind includi ng the statement about the right to bear arms under the 
Florida Constitution? What message is the l egislature sending to the 
citizens of Florida? Is the legislature encouraging the use of firearms 
when a person acts in self-defense? And if so, should it be? 

III. Recommendations: The Need for Change and Clarification 

There are a variety of steps that the Florida Legislature should take 
that would clarify and provide insight into how the law func tions in 
practice. As an administrative matter, the legislature should mandate 
the 
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[*425] creation of a system to track self-defense claims so that 
people can see the actual effects of the law. Also, the Florida 
Legislature should make amendments to clarify the "Stand Your Ground" 
.law. Such amendments would significantly aid police, prosecutors, and 
the general public in understanding how and when the law applies. I 
recommend three amendments. First, the legislature should amend 
section 776.013{1) so that the presumptions of a reasonable fear of 
death or great bodily harm and of an intruder's malicious intent are 
rebuttable. Second, the legislature should specifically state the 
amount of force that can be used when a person acts in self-defense. 
Third, "unlawful activity" should be defined or, on the other hand, 
stricken entirely from section 776.013(3), so that it is clear what 
the provision means, how it is applicable, and when the immunity granted 
in section 776.032 applies. While none of these recommendations is 
perfect, these amendments, if made, can substantially clarify some of 
the problems that plague the current law. 

A. Create a System to Track and Document Self-Defense Claims 

As an administrative matter, the Florida Legislature should require 
that claims of self-defense and the outcomes of the cases are tracked 
and documented by prosecutors and law enforcement. This would enable 
all Floridians to see the actual effects of the law and understand how 
the law functions in practice. 

Law enforcement should track how cases are investigated and the 
methods by which they investigate . This would provide insight into what 
law enforcement's normal investigating procedures are and which cases 
receive more or less attention than others. Prosecutors also need to 
document the incidents that they decide not to prosecute and the 
incidents in which defendants are given plea deals. Furthermore, 
prosecutors should document the outcomes of the cases that are 
prosecuted to provide statistics on the effectiveness of defendants 
using the law as a defense. Taken together, the effect of a system to 
track and document incidents involving claims under the "Stand Your 
Ground" law would provide important statistics which can be used to 
determine the law's actual effects inside and outside the courtroom. 

B. Eliminate the Presumptions of a Reasonable Fear of Death or Great 
Bodily Harm and of an Intruder's Malicious 
Intent Under Section 776.013 or Make 
the Presumptions Rebuttable 

The legislature should either eliminate the presumptions of rea
sonable fear and of an intruder's malicious intent or should at least 
make the presumptions rebuttable with other evidence. The conclusive 
presumptions 
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protect his or her "castle" so long as there is an unlawful and forcible 
entry by another and the user of force believed such was occurring. 
The user of force is justified in using deadly force even if the facts 
can prove that the user of force did not have reasonable fear or that 
using deadly force was excessive. If an individual can act with complete 
impunity whenever he can prove that another was unlawfully entering 
or attempting to enter and that the individual believed such intrusion 
to be occurring, then it ultimately makes it safer for individuals to 
act without thinking and encourages a "shoot first" mentality. Although 
the new law does not appear to provide the same heightened degree with 
regards to the sanctity of life as the common law, the law should not 
do away with the possibility that the intruder's intent was not 
malicious and that the user of force did not have a reasonable fear 
of death or great bodily harm. 

The cases where there would be sufficient evidence to prove that the 
user of force did not have reasonable fear or that the intruder had 
no malicious intent are likely to be few. But where there is such 
evidence, then it should be able to be considered by a jury when 
determining if the use and amount of force was justified under the 
circumstances. Unless the presumptions are eliminated or made re
buttable, then there is too great a chance that miscarriages of justice 
will occur. 

Furthermore, removing the presumptions or at least making them 
rebuttable would send the message that individuals .must act reasonably 
in all situations, and these changes would deter injustice from 
occurring in situations where the user of deadly force did not have 
a reasonable fear or that the user of force knew or reasonably believed 
the intruder had no malicious intent. The old adage that with great 
power comes great responsibility is apt: The power to take another human 
life should always be tempered with the responsibility that a person 
have a reasonable belief of death or great bodily harm and that the 
amount of force used was reasonable. While the presumptions exist and 
are irrebuttable, this great power is not properly accompanied by great 
responsibility. 

C. Define the Amount of Force Which Can Be Used 

The permissible amount of force which can be used in situations must 
be clearly defined. The law should explain that the amount of force 
used in response to the force with which the person was being threatened 
must be roughly equivalent to the force or threat. This clarification 
would remove some of the remaining doubt as to when deadly force- most 
importantly the use of firearms - is permissible. Because the law states 
that a person can meet "force with force," it leaves too much room for 
interpretation as to the amount of force that the law allows under the 
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intent is that a person can only use force that is commensurate with 
the force used against him or her. n213 In the Frazzini incident, 
Frazzini was carrying a fourteen- inch toy bat at the time when he was 
confronted by Corey Rasmussen, who pulled a knife . Then Todd Rasmussen 
shot Frazzini, claiming he feared for his son's life. n214 There is 
an inherent injustice when someone carrying a novelty bat is killed 
while facing two adult men, one wielding a knife and the other a firearm. 
Whether the situation merited the use of deadly force is highly 
questionable. n215 

Some individuals, who have lost a friend or family member when 
another person has stood his or her ground, have expressed their views 
on what the law requires from a person standing his or her ground and 
how the law applies. Jason Rosenbloom's mother, Doreen, made the 
statement following the shooting of her son by his neighbor that "this 
law is pretty scary .... All you have to do is say you feel threatened, 
and you can shoot someone and get away with it." n216 A friend of Justin 
Boyette, Eric Wagner, spoke of his interpretation of the law after 
Boyette was shot and killed by Michael Brady, who was cleared of all 
charges by a grand jury. n217 Wagner stated, "A lot of people are going 
to die as soon as people figure out this law .... All you have to say 
is, 'I was afraid, ' and you can blow someone away. " n218 David Jenkins, 
the father of Sherdavia Jenkins, the little girl who was gunned down 
by a stray bullet from a gunfight between two men, stated, "Children 
and innocent people shouldn't have to live in fear of someone saying, 
'I don't like the way you look at me. Bam! You're dead.'" n219 

Even if these individual interpretations of the law are contrary to 
the legislature's intent, the statute, as written, is unclear as to 
the amount of force which can be used . If other members interpret the 
law similarly, and their interpretations are against the legislature's 
intent, then the legislature must take the initiative to clarify what 
the law means so as to provide notice to all citizens. As a matter of 
policy, a law which can potentially be used to justify taking another 
person's life in certain situations needs to specifically define the 
amount of force that can be used in those situations. Without such 
clarification, it confuses law enforcement, 
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innocent lives may be unjustly lost. 

D. Limit Law Enforcement and Prosecutor's Discretion in Determining 
What Constitutes "Unlawful Activity" 

Section 776.013 (3) requires that an individual cannot be involved in 
an "unlawful activity 11 in order to be able to use deadly force in a 
place where they legally have a right to be. n220 A crux of this 
requirement, "unlawful activity," allows for too much discretion to 
law enforcement and prosecutors. The law fails to provide standards 
which dictate the precise time-framing and degree of unlawful activity 
which cause the law's protections to be inapplicable. Without such 
guidance, law enforcement and prosecutors are given too much discretion 
in determining when the provision is applicable. 

Despite the prosecutor's claim that the case was "very clear" under 
the law, n221 the Galas and Labiento incident illustrates how important 
the "unlawful activity" element could be in determining whether an 
individual is prosecuted. If a person is carrying a gun illegally, but 
otherwise meets the requirements of section 776.013(3), is he or she 
entitled to the protection of the statutes, including immunity from 
all civil and criminal prosecution? Also, are the law's protections 
not applicable only when a person is engaging in the "unlawful activity" 
during the exact time that he or she uses deadly force? Or is the 
totality of the circumstances to be taken into account, including the 
capacity in which the person is acting, such as Galas being at 
Labiento•s home for purposes of prostitution or a drug dealer at 
someone's home for the purposes of selling drugs? 

Situations such as those described above are not clear under section 
776.013(3). The carrying of a gun illegally can be especially vexing 
because of the policy choices associated with it. On one hand, a person 
should be able to protect him or herself by using deadly force if faced 
with an assailant intent on killing or doing severe bodily harm to him 
or her. on the other hand, society should not condone individuals 
carrying firearms without having gone through the proper safeguards 
such as obtaining licenses and permits for the weapons. 

The allocation of excessive discretion to law enforcement and 
prosecutors in determining when the "unlawful activity" provision is 
applicable can be remedied in two different ways. First, the leg
islature can define "unlawful activity" and explain the extent to which 
the provision applies, including the precise time-framing and degree 
of unlawful activity that will exempt an individual using force from 
the claiming the 
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[*429] law's benefits. This would be valuable in providing law 
enforcement, prosecutors, and the public with a definition as to what 
constitutes "unlawful activity• and whether an individual can claim 
the law's protections. If the legislature were to provide such a 
definition, it must also clarify whether this provision applies to 
individuals who are engaged in the unlawful activity at the specific 
time that self-defense is used or whether it applies to individuals 
who are involved in unlawful activity - such as acting in his or her 
capacity as a prostitute or drug dealer - but are not conducting such 
activity at the specific time that self-defense was used. Alterna
tively, the "unlawful activity" requirement can be stricken from the 
law entirely. This method would make the law's protections available 
to all individuals, regardless of whether or not they are engaged in 
unlawful activity at the time of using force in self-defense. The 
downside to this method, however, is that the law would no longer jive 
with the legislature's intent to protect "law-abiding citizens" - even 
though it is questionable as to whether the law's application will 
satisfy this intention - because the law would also shield the in
dividuals who did not abide by the law. Either of these solutions would 
clarify this ambiguous provision and provide the police and public with 
guidance for when a person using deadly force can claim section 
776.013(3) as a defense. 

Conclusion 

More than three years after the law was enacted it remains difficult 
to determine the actual effects and implications of the law on Florida's 
citizens, law enforcement, and legal community. As of now, both the 
proponents and opponents of the "Stand Your Ground" law can produce 
support for their arguments. For the law's advocates, prosecutors' 
statements that homicides cannot be attributed to the law show that 
the law is working well and that it has not turned Florida into the 
Wild West, as many of the people who opposed the law predicted. But 
on the other hand, the opponents of the law can view the confusion and 
disparity in the law's application as verifying the belief that the 
law is ill-conceived and can result in questionable outcomes. Fur
thermore, the cases where individuals are not charged or are given 
generous plea deals in part because of the law vindicate the opponents. 
However, the supporters of the law can respond by saying that there 
are relatively few cases which implicate the law since its enactment, 
thus a few atypical results are just another part of the American legal 
system. Ultimately, the actual effects of the ~stand Your Ground" law 
may be difficult to document, but these effects are nevertheless real 
and have an impact on prosecutors, law enforcement, and society . 
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Despite whether one agrees or disagrees with the law, it is here to 
stay. It governs the citizens of Florida, and thus these citizens must 
have notice of their rights under the law and knowledge of when it does 
and does not apply. Furthermore, prosecutors and law enforcement groups 
also need to understand the law's applicability, and these groups must 
have clear standards for enforcing the law. 

If the legislature takes the initiative to amend the law, it will 
aid all Floridians regardless of whether they belong to groups that 
enforce the law or are civilians who are required to abide by it . If 
the law is actually working as a bar to prosecution more so than a 
defense, then the legislature should be obligated to make changes so 
that the law functions in a manner that will be least likely to cause 
injustice . Amendments to clarify the law will serve to provide notice 
to citizens of when the law applies and a more concrete framework for 
law enforcement and prosecutors to use in applying the law to in
dividuals claiming self-defense. Eliminating the presumptions in 
section 776.013 or making them rebuttable with other evidence, ex
plicitly stating the amount of force that can be used in particular 
circumstances, and limiting prosecutors• and law enforcement's 
discretion by defining unlawful activity are steps which will fa
cilitate this process. Based on the legislature's history of refusing 
to amend or further define the law, however, it may not be a "reasonable 
belief" to think this will occur. 

Legal Topics: 

For related research and practice materials 1 see the following legal 
topics: 
Criminal Law & ProcedureDefensesGeneral 
OverviewGovernmentsCourtscommon LawLabor & Employment LawWorkplace 
Violence 

FOOTNOTES: 

nl. Recent Developments, Florida Legislation - The Controversy Over 
Florida's New "Stand Your Ground" Law- Fla. Stat. § 776.013 (2005), 
33 Fla. St. u. L. Rev. 351, 351-53 (2005) ("While several bills taken 
up for discussion during the 2005 Florida legislative session were 
controversial, the Judiciary Committee's Committee Substitute for 
Senate Bill 436 is, perhaps, at the top of the list .... The battle 
over what is commonly referred to as Florida's • stand your ground • bill, 
figuratively speaking, had many Floridians up in arms, debating the 
changes the proposed law would bring."). 
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n2. 2005 Fla. Laws 199, 202. 

n3. See id. at 201 (using the terminology "use of force in defense 
of person" to describe the law) . 

n4. "Deadly force" is defined, in part, by section 776. 06(1) of the 
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